

GRASS2ROUTE SDN BHD (773042-K)

REFERENCE ACCESS OFFER (RAO)

Version 3.0 of 2021

TABLE OF CONTENT

PART 1 : INTRODUCTION, BACKGROUND AND SCOPE	3
PART 2 : SCOPE OF THE REFERENCE ACCESS OFFER (RAO)	6
2.1 INTERPRETATION	6
2.2 INFRASTRUCTURE SHARING	8
PART 3 : OPERATOR ACCESS OBLIGATIONS	10
3.1 DISCLOSURE OBLIGATIONS	10
3.2 NEGOTIATION OBLIGATIONS	20
3.3 FORECASTING OBLIGATIONS	33
3.4 ORDERING AND PROVISIONING OBLIGATIONS	39
3.5 DECOMMISSIONING OBLIGATIONS	53
3.6 BILLING AND SETTLEMENT OBLIGATIONS	55
3.7 TERM, SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION OBLIGATIONS	59
3.8 LEGAL BOILERPLATE OBLIGATIONS	64
PART 4 : SERVICE SPECIFIC OBLIGATIONS	66
4.1 I INFRASTRUCTURE SHARING	65
PART 5 : CHARGES AND CHARGING PRINCIPLES	71
ANNEXURE A : DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURES	73
APPENDIX 1	84

PART 1: INTRODUCTION, BACKGROUND AND SCOPE

- 1.1. This Reference Access Offer is made by Grass2Route Sdn Bhd (Company No: 773042-K) ("G2R"), a company incorporated under the laws of Malaysia and having its registered office at 736, Jalan Batik 3/2, Taman Batik, 08000 Sungai Petani, Kedah Darul Aman on 14 May 2007 will pursuant of the Commission Determination on Access List, Determination No. 2 of 2015 which come into operation on 1 September 2015 and the Commission Determination on the Mandatory Standard on Access, Determination No. 3 of 2016, which comes into force on the 1st January 2017 ("the MSA Determination").
- 1.2. This References Access Offer is hereby referred to as G2R's RAO.
- 1.3. The MSA Determination deals with access to network facilities and network services included in the Access List and obligation that apply to operators concern various Standard on access which include:
 - i. Disclosure Obligations (Section 5.3 of the MSA Determination)
 - ii. Negotiation Obligations (Section 5.4 of the MSA Determination)
 - iii. Forecasting Obligations (Section 5.6 of the MSA Determination)
 - iv. Ordering and Provisioning Obligations (Section 5.7 of the MSA Determination)
 - v. Decommissioning Obligations (Section 5.9 of the MSA Determination)
 - vi. Billing and Settlement Obligations (Section 5.11 of the MSA Determination)
 - vii. Terms, Suspension and Termination Obligations. (Section 5.14 of the MSA Determination)
 - viii. Legal Boilerplate Obligations (Section 5.16 of the MSA Determination)
 - ix. Infrastructure Sharing (Section 6.8 of the MSA Determination)
 - x. Annexure A: Dispute Resolution Procedures (Annexure A of the MSA Determination)
- 1.4. This G2R RAO may be subject to amendments form time to time.
- 1.5. Where an amendment is proposed to be made to the G2R RAO, G2R will provide a copy of amended RAO showing the proposed of changes to the existing RAO, no less than twenty (20) Business Days before the date G2R proposes to effect the changes, to:

- 1.5.1. All Access Seekers who are being provided with access to Facilities and/or Services under the existing RAO; and
- 1.5.2. All Access Seekers who have requested access to Facilities and/or Services under the existing RAO within the period of three (3) months prior to the making of such amendments, but excluding any such Access Seeker who has since indicated that it does not wish to proceed with its Access Request.
- 1.6. For the purposes of the G2R RAO, an amendment shall mean an addition, deletion, or substitution to the provisions of the G2R RAO;
- 1.7. An addition, deletion or substitution, which is undertaken to correct a typographical error; or
- 1.8. Which is specifically mentioned in the G2R RAO not to amount to an amendment of the G2R RAO; or
- 1.9. An amendment to G2R RAO should comply the subsection 3.1.5 and 3.1.6 of this RAO.

1.10. For clarification:

- 1.10.1. Where the terms and conditions of an Access Agreement are not identical to those in the existing RAO, an amendment to the RAO will not alter the terms of that Access Agreement except as agreed between G2R and Access Seeker; and
- 1.10.2. Without prejudice to an Access Seeker's right to dispute a change to a RAO, where the terms and conditions of an Access Agreement are identical to those in the existing RAO, an amendment to the RAO will be deemed to alter the relevant terms and conditions of that Access Agreement. However, if the Access Seeker disputes the change to the existing RAO, no amendments to the Access Agreement will be deemed to occur unless and until such dispute is resolved in favour of G2R.
- 1.11. Upon expiry of the twenty (20) Business Days (or such longer period as G2R determines is necessary to finalise the amendments to its RAO);

1.12. Make available the amended RAO on G2R's publicly accessible website without

delay and

1.13. Provide the updated RAO to the Commission within ten (10) Business Days after

being made available under Subsection 3.1.7 of this G2R RAO.

NOTICE

1.14. All notices, forms, requests which are required to be sent by the provisions set out

herein, shall be marked "G2R RAO" and sent to the following:

Grass2Route Sdn. Bhd.

736, Jalan Batik 3/2,

Taman Batik,

08000 Sungai Petani,

Kedah, Malaysia.

Attention: Business Development Department

Email

: procurement@g2r.com.my

For the avoidance of doubt, a change of address shall not be construed as an

amendment to the RAO.

[The Remainder of the Page is left blank intentionally]

GRASS2ROUTE'S RAO VERSION 3.0 OF 2021

PART 2: SCOPE OF THE REFERENCE ACCESS OFFER (RAO)

2.1 INTERPRETATION

"Access Agreement" means an agreement:

- a) entered into between Grass2route Sdn. Bhd. and the Access Seeker pursuant to this RAO; or
- b) which is commercially negotiated between the Operators, which terms and conditions shall not be less favorable than the terms and conditions guaranteed by the MSA.

"Access List Determination" means the Commission Determination on Access List, Determination No.2 of 2015 which came into operation on 1st September 2015.

"Access Provider" means:

- a) network facilities provider who owns or provides network facilities listed in the Access List; or
- b) network services provider who provides network services listed in the Access List;
- c) who is a licensee as defined in the Act.

For the purpose of clarification, in this RAO the Access Provider is "G2R".

"Access Request" means a request for access to Facilities or Services on the Access Service made by the Access Seeker to G2R and containing the in-formation in Section 3.2.5 of Part 3 and any additional information requested under 3.2.6.

"Access Seeker" means an Operator who:

- a) is a network facilities provider, network services provider, application service provider or content application service provider and who is a licensee as defined in the Act; and
- b) makes a written request for access to Facilities or Services listed in the Access Service.

"Billing Period" means the period over which the supply of access to Facilities or Services is measured for the purposes of billing, which shall be no more than thirty one (31) days and in accordance with the relevant calendar month, unless otherwise agreed between the Operators.

"Billing Cycle" means the regular periodic basis on which the Access Provider shall issues Invoices fir the supply of access to Facilities and/or Service during each Billing Period, as specified in subsection 3.6.2 of this RAO.

"Billing Dispute" means the dispute of an invoice prepared by an Operator to the Other Operator which is made in good faith.

"Business Day" means a day (other than a Saturday and Sunday or public holiday) on which commercial banks are open for general banking business in Kuala Lumpur.

"Confidential Information" means all information, know-how, ideas, concepts, technology, manufacturing processes, industrial, marketing and commercial knowledge of a confidential nature (whether in tangible or intangible form) relating to or developed in connection with or in support of the business of the Disclosing party but does not include:

- a) Information which is or becomes part of the public domain (other than through any breach of an Access Agreement)
- b) Information rightfully received by the Receiving Party form a third person without a duty confidentially being owed to the third person, except where the Receiving Party has knowledge that the third person has obtained that information either directly or indirectly as a result of a breach of any duty of confidence owed to the disclosing party;
- c) Information which has been independently developed by the receiving party; or
- d) Information required by law or the business rules of any stock exchange to be disclosed, provided that
 - i. The receiving party, gives twenty-four (24) hours' notice to the Disclosing party of the particulars of the required disclosure; and
 - ii. The receiving Party provides the Disclosing Party with all assistance reasonably required by the Disclosing Operator (at the Disclosing party's cost) to enable the Disclosing Party to take any steps available to it to prevent that disclosure or to ensure subject to a reasonable obligation of confidence;

"Customer" means in relation to an Operator, a person having a contractual relationship with the Operator for the provision of Communications Services.

"Disclosure Obligations" means those obligations set out in subsection 3.1 of this RAO. "Disclosing party" means the Party disclosing the Confidential Information;

"Effective Date" means the date on which the relevant portions of the Access Agreement requiring registration is duly registered with the Commission under Section 150 of the Act in its entirety;

"Equipment" means any equipment (whether hardware or software), or device which is part of or within the Network.

"Facilities" means network facilities and/or other facilities which facilitate the provision of network services or applications services including content applications services which are listed in the Access List Determination

"Force Majeure" means an event of circumstance beyond the reasonable control of an Operator which affect the Operator's ability to perform its obligations under this RAO or under an Access Agreement;

"Forecast" means a forecast made by the Access Seeker

"Infrastructure Sharing" has the meaning as describe in paragraph 4(7) of the Access List Determination

"Invoice" means the invoice for amounts due in respect of the supply of requested Facilities or Services during a Billing Period.

"Negotiation Obligation" means those obligations set out in subsection 3.2 of this RAO

"Network" means network facilities and/or network services comprising a system, or a series of systems within Malaysia, that carries or is capable of carrying communications by means of guided or unguided electromagnetic energy or both. In relation to an Operator, mean so much of the network as is owned and operated by the Operator.

"Rejection Notice" means the notice of rejection made by an Access Provider in response to an Access Seeker's Forecast as described in subsection 3.3.13 of this RAO

"Services" means network services and/or other services which facilitate the provision of network services or applications services, including content applications services which are listed in the Access List Determination

"Standard" means the Mandatory Standard on Access as determined by the Commission in this Determination;

"Validity Period" has the meaning given to the term in paragraph 3.4.11(e) of this RAO

2.2 INFRASTRUCTURE SHARING

2.2.1 Infrastructure sharing is a facility and/or services which comprises the following:

- 2.2.1.1 Provision of physical access, which refers to the provision of space as specified networks facilities to enable an Access Seeker to install and maintain its own equipment; or
- 2.2.1.2 Provision of access to in-building Common Antenna Systems and physical access to central equipment room.
- 2.2.2 Specified network facilities include type of Towers and Associated Tower Sites
- 2.2.3 Physical access includes power, environmental services (such as heat, light, and ventilation), security, site maintenance and access for the personnel of the Access Seeker.
- 2.2.4 Provision of Space at Associated Tower Site includes space where the Access Seeker may place its cabin or outdoor equipment and space required for cable gantry connecting to the tower and generator set.
- 2.2.5 Charges and rate of Facilities and Towers to be charges to Access Seeker as available under paragraph 5.1.4.1 of this RAO

PART 3: OPERATOR ACCESS OBLIGATIONS

Introduction

- i. This Part 3 imposes obligations on all network facilities providers and/or networks service providers who required to provide Facilities.
- ii. Subject to Part 3, this RAO applies only to Facilities or Services listed on the Access List Determination.

3.1 DISCLOSURE OBLIGATIONS

3.1.1 General duty

All operations shall, subject to the provisions of this Standard and the terms and conditions of any confidentiality agreement- entered into pursuant to subsection 3.1.8 of this RAO, provide, in response to a request in a good faith from any other Operator, any information which is reasonably necessary for the negotiation, conclusion and implementation of the provision of access as contemplated in this RAO and in the Act. No Operator may enter into any agreement which would prevent it from making information available to other Operators unless:

- the Operator notifies the commission of its entry into the agreement;
 and
- (b) the said agreement permits the Operator to only make the information available if directed by the Commission.

3.1.2 Freedom to negotiate

Without limiting its obligations under the Act, an Access Provider shall not;

- (a) refuse to negotiate an Access Agreement with an Access Seeker, whether the access sought is based on a RAO or otherwise; or
- (b) refuse to provide information required under subsection 3.0 of this RAO on the basis that the Access Seeker wishes to negotiate an

Access Agreement, whether the access sought is based on a RAO or otherwise.

3.1.3 Reference Access Offer

Each Access Provider shall prepare and maintain a RAO for each Facility and/or Service listed in the Access List Determination which such Access Provider provides to itself or third parties. The RAO shall:

- (a) set out the full terms and conditions on which the Access Provider is prepared to supply Facilities to any other Operator, including the rate and charges to be applied for Facilities and/or Services
- (b) incorporate the details of all available POIs offered by the Access Provider, as specified on its publicly accessible website from time to time in this RAO;
- (c) the Access Provider's RAO confidentiality agreement which shall comply with subsection 3.1.8 of this RAO;
- (d) contain only terms and conditions which are consistent with the rights and obligations set out in this RAO; and
- (e) not contain any terms and conditions which are inconsistent with the rights and obligations set out in this RAO.

For clarification, the requirement to prepare and maintain a RAO shall be without prejudice to any rights and obligations of Access Providers and Access Seekers under an Access Agreement.

3.1.4 Availability

Each Access Provider shall ensure that each RAO prepared by it shall:

(a) be in writing (which includes legible electronic format);

- (b) contain all information required to be included under subsection 3.2 of this RAO;
- (c) be accurate;
- (d) be modular, so that details about the terms and conditions, including the rates, for each of the Facilities are available individually and separately under a RAO;
- (e) be consistent with:
 - i. the Act
 - ii. this RAO; and
 - iii. any applicable decision or determination of the Commission;
- (f) be made available on the Access Provider's publicly accessible website as soon as the RAO is finalised by the Access Provider;
- (g) specify its date and version number, both on the cover and on each page of the document and on the Access Provider's accessible website; and
- (h) be provided to the Commission within ten (10) Business Days after being made available under paragraph 3.1.4(f) of this RAO.

3.1.5 Amendment

If an Access Provider proposes to amend a RAO, that Access Provider must, no less than twenty (20) Business Days before the Access Provider proposes to effect the changes, provider a copy of the amended RAO showing the proposed changes to the existing RAO, to:

- (a) all Access Seekers who are being provided with access to Facilities under existing RAO; and
- (b) all Access Seekers who have requested access to Facilities under the existing RAO within the period of three (3) months prior of the making

of such as amendments, excluding any such Access Seeker who has since indicated that it does not wish to proceed with its Access Request.

For clarification:

- nothing in subsection 3.1.5 of this RAO prevents an Access Seeker from initiating a dispute in relation to an amendment to a RAO made by an Access Provider under this subsection;
- ii. where the terms and conditions of an Access Agreement are not identical to those in the existing RAO, an amendment to the RAO will not alter the terms of that Access Agreement expect as agreed between the Access Provider and Access Seeker; and
- iii. without prejudice to an Access Seeker's right to dispute a change to a RAO, where the terms and conditions of an Access Agreement are identical to those in the existing RAO, an amendment to the RAO will be deemed to alter the relevant terms and conditions of that Access Agreement. However, if the Access Seeker disputes the change to the existing RAO, no amendments to the Access Agreement will be deemed to occur unless and until such dispute is resolved in favour of the Access Provider

3.1.6 Amended RAO

Upon expiry of the twenty (20) Business Days in subsection 3.1.5 of this RAO (or such longer period as the Access Provider determines is necessary to finalise the amendments to its RAO), the Access Provider will:

- (a) make available the amended RAO on the Access Provider's publicly accessible website without delay (including updating its date and version number, both on the cover and on each page of the document); and
- (b) provide the updated RAO to the Commission within ten (10) Business Days after being made available under paragraph 3.1.6(a) of this RAO.

3.1.7 Information disclosure

An Access Provider must provide the following to an Access Seeker within ten (10) Business Days of receipt of a written request from that Access Seeker for the provision of access (whether or not on the basis of a RAO):

- (a) any supplementary details of a Facility and/or Service offered by the Access Provider not included in RAO, including details concerning all POIs and other locations (including sites deemed to be critical national information infrastructure and other secure sites) at which physical colocation, virtual co-location or in-span interconnection is available to Access Seekers;
- (b) any supplementary access charges for access to Facilities not included in the RAO (for example, discounts for inferior service levels or surcharges for enhanced services level);
- (c) all supplementary technical information relating to the Facilities which may be the subject of the Access Request, which are not included in the RAO, including but not limited to any physical and logical interfaces of its Network necessary to allow the development and deployment of communications services, value-added services and communications equipment that can interconnect to, and interoperate with, the Access Provider's Network;
- supplementary details of the Access Provider's operational processes and procedures not included in the RAO (e.g. regarding escorted access at sites deemed to be critical national information infrastructure or other secure site);
- (e) supplementary details of the Access Provider's provisioning cycles not included in the RAO and any impact such cycles may have upon an Access Request by the Access Seeker (e.g. capacity constraints);
- (f) details of the Access Provider's alternative quality of service targets not included in the RAO and actual achievements of service targets in

respects of the Facilities which may be the subject of the Access Request.

- (g) any security requirements, insurance requirements and creditworthiness information (including a credit assessment form, if available) required by the Access Provider under subsections 3.1.9, 3.1.10 and 3.1.11 of this RAO; and
- (h) the Access Provider's reasons for failing to supply any of the information referred to in paragraphs 3.1.7(a) to 3.1.7(g) of subsection 3.1.7 of this RAO.

Prior to the provision of information under subsection 3.1.7 of this RAO, the Access Provider may request the Access Seeker to enter into a confidentiality agreement in accordance with subsection 3.1.8 of this RAO.

3.1.8 Confidentiality Agreement

An Access Provider's confidentiality agreement:

- (a) shall be reciprocal;
- (b) shall be no broader than the confidentiality provisions in the Access Provider's RAO;
- (c) shall be no broader than necessary to protect the legitimate commercial interests of the Disclosing Party;
- (d) shall include provisions prohibiting the Receiving Party from disclosing information other than as necessary for the purposes of assessing a request for access; and
- (e) shall not prevent the disclosure of Confidential Information or other information to the Commission by the Receiving Party.

3.1.9 Security requirements:

- (a) An Access Provider shall not impose any security requirements on an Access Seeker unless the Access Provider determines, acting reasonably, that the Access Seeker presents a credit risk and that imposing the security requirement will materially reduce or remove that risk.
- (b) An Access Provider shall ensure that the amount and type of any security requirements to be imposed on an Access Seeker is only imposed in the Access Provider's security policy and is commensurate with:
 - a commercially reasonable estimate of the charges that will be incurred by the Access Seeker over:
 - for Facilities with a minimum period of access, the minimum period of access to those Facilities; and
 - for Facilities without a minimum period of access, a single Billing Period for those Facilities,

in an Access Agreement;

- ii. the creditworthiness of the Access Seeker (including prior record of payment by the Access Seeker;
- iii. security previously reasonable required by the Access Provider.
- (c) The Access Provider must not impose a security requirement on an Access Seeker which:
 - Exceeds a commercially reasonable estimate of the charges that will be incurred by the Access Seeker over the minimum period of access to Facilities to be provided by the Access Provider to the Access Seeker; or

ii. Is designed to, or has the effect of, denying or delaying the Access Seeker's access to Facilities.

3.1.10 Insurance requirements

An Access Provider shall ensure that any insurance that it requires an Access Seeker to have in place extends no further than the reasonable insurable that the circumstances require and shall not be permitted to require:

- (a) insurance beyond that necessary for worker's compensation, social security, employer's liability insurance and insurance within statutory limits as required by the laws of Malaysia in respect of its employees employed in connection with the work covered by the Access Agreement that may be entered into; and
- (b) comprehensive general liability insurance for any one claim or series of claims arising out of an accident or occurrence in connection with the Access Agreement that may be entered into.

3.1.11 Creditworthiness information

An Access Provider may only request creditworthiness information from an Access Seeker:

- (a) if the Access Provider reasonably believes that the Access Seeker may not be able to meet any liabilities that may arise under an Access Agreement with the Access Seeker;
- (b) If the creditworthiness information sought is limited to information which is publicly available (on this basis, the Access Provider may request the Access Seeker to warrant that such information is accurate); and
- (c) to the extent commensurate with a commercially reasonable estimate of the charges that will be incurred by the Access Seeker over the minimum period of access to Facilities

(d) in an Access Agreement.

3.1.12 Reporting obligations

On 1 April and 1 October of each year, in respect of the Facilities set out in subsection 3.1.13 of this RAO, each Access Provider shall notify the Commission in writing of:

- (a) each Facility and/or Service which is included in the Access Provider's RAO as published on its publicly accessible website;
- (b) each Facility and/or Service which is not included in the Access Provider's RAO as published on its publicly accessible website;
- (c) each Access Agreement which the Access Provider has entered into, including:
 - i. the name and contact details of the relevant Access Seeker;
 - ii. the Facilities made available under the Access Agreement;
 - iii. any other products or services made available under the Access Agreement;
 - iv. the term of the Access Agreement;
 - whether the Access Agreement is based on the terms of the Access Provider's RAO, is negotiated on amended terms of that RAO, or its negotiated on alternative terms; and
 - vi. any further details of the Access Agreement that may be requested by the Commission from time to time;
- (d) Each Facility and/or Service which has been supplied under an Access Agreement during the period since the previous reporting period under

- subsection 3.1.12 of this RAO and the name and the details of the party to which they were supplied;
- (e) Each Access Agreement which has expired or has been terminated (if any) since the previous reporting period under subsection 3.1.12 of this RAO;
- (f) Details of any security required by the Access Provider from Access Seeker under subsection 3.1.9 or subsection 3.8.8 of this RAO, as revised or varied under subsection 3.8.7 of this RAO;
- (g) Details of all ongoing negotiations with Access Seeker, including the date on which the negotiation commenced and updated where an extension of time for negotiation has been granted;
- (h) Details of all ongoing disputes with Access Seeker to which the Dispute Resolution Procedures apply;
- Details of any ongoing space constraints at any POI and other locations including due to technical reasons;
- (j) Details of any constrained capacity and how it has been allocated in accordance with the Access Provider's Capacity Allocation Policy (or the Access Provider's Capacity Allocation Policy for Duct and Manhole Access, as the case may be);
- (k) Summary details of all refused requests for interconnection or access by Access Seeker since the previous reporting period under subsection 3.1.12 of this RAO;
- (I) Any other information requested by the Commission.

3.2 NEGOTIATION OBLIGATIONS

3.2.1 Timing

If an Operator wishes to negotiate an Access Agreement with another Operator:

- (a) both parties shall notify the Commission when the negotiations for the Access Agreement begin under the subsection;
- (b) both parties shall use their best endeavours to conclude the Access Agreement within:
 - i. where there is no Access Agreement in place between the Operators, four (4) months; or
 - ii. where there is already a commercial agreement or an Access Agreement in place between the Operators, three (3) months, after a written request by the Access Seeker to commence negotiations under paragraph 3.2.6(c) of this RAO and the Access Provider's response confirming it is willing to proceed to negotiate under paragraph 3.2.7(b) of this RAO;
- (c) if the negotiations are not completed within the applicable timeframe specified under paragraph 3.2.1(b) of this RAO:
 - the parties may jointly apply to the Commission for an extension of time to negotiate and if the extension of time is not granted by the Commission, there shall deemed to be a dispute between the parties and the Dispute Resolution Procedures shall take effect; or
 - ii. either party may initiate the Dispute Resolution Procedures; and
- (d) if the Commission grants an extension of the time under paragraph 3.2.1(c)i of this RAO, may it do so subject to such conditions as it specifies (such as an ongoing requirement to provide updates on

negotiations at specified intervals and the right to reduce or extend any extension).

3.2.2 Good faith

An Operator shall co-operate, in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner, in negotiating and implementing the terms of its Access Agreements. This includes:

- (a) acting promptly, honestly, and not perversely, capriciously or irrationally;
- (b) avoiding the imposition of unreasonable restrictions or limitations on the provision of access to Facilities (such as refusing to provide particular forms of access that the Access Provider provides to itself); and
- (c) avoiding unnecessary disputes and resolving disputes promptly and fairly.

3.2.3 Confidentiality

An Operator must protect from disclosure any Confidential Information provided by another Operator in the course of negotiating an Access Agreement and during the term of an Access Agreement in accordance with a confidentiality agreement prepared under subsection 3.1.8 of this RAO.

3.2.4 Intellectual Property

An Operator shall only use such Intellectual property and information provided by another Operator for the purposes of providing or acquiring access to requested Facilities. An Operator must not use such Intellectual Property or information for the development or marketing of other communication services or Equipment by that Operator, its own divisions, subsidiaries, partners or other entities in which it has a direct or indirect equity, contractual or other interest, or third parties.

3.2.5 Access Request

An Access Provider may require an Access Seeker to provide an Access Request to the Access Provider if:

- (a) there is no Access Agreement in force between the Access Provider and the Access Seeker governing access to the Facilities to which the Access Seeker seeks access; or
- (b) there is such an Access Agreement, but:
 - i. the current term of that Access Agreement will expire or terminate within the next four (4) months; or
 - ii. the requested Facilities are outside the scope of that agreement

The Access Provider shall develop a process for desk/field studies and Service Qualifications that an Access Seeker may take up prior to entering into an Access Agreement.

3.2.6 Required information

An Access Request must contain the following information:

- (a) the name and contact details of the Access Seeker;
- (b) the Facilities in respect of which access is sought;
- (c) whether the Access Seeker wishes to accept the Access Provider's RAO, to negotiate amendments to the RAO, or to negotiate an Access Agreement on alternative terms;
- (d) the information (if any) the Access Seeker reasonably requires the Access Provider to provide for the purposes of the negotiations. The type of information which may be requested by the Access Seeker is described in, but not limited to, subsection 3.1.7 of this RAO;

- (e) two (2) copies of a confidentiality agreement properly executed by the Access Seeker in the form prescribed by the Access Provider in accordance with subsection 3.1.8 of this RAO:
- (f) preliminary information regarding the scale and scope of Facilities and/ or Services that the Access Seeker expects to acquire from the Access Provider pursuant to the Access Request;
- (g) relevant technical information relating to the interface standards of the Equipment of the Access Seeker;
- (h) relevant information relating to the Access Seeker's Network and the functionality of its services, to the extent that the Access Seeker is aware that such information may affect the Access Provider's Network;
- (i) creditworthiness information in accordance with the Access Provider's requirements, as set out in subsection 3.1.11 of this RAO;
- (j) assessed security (or, if applicable, confirmation of security provided) in accordance with the Access Provider's security requirements, as set out in subsection 3.1.9 of this RAO;
- (k) insurance information in accordance with the Access Provider's insurance requirements, as set out in subsection 3.1.10 of this RAO;
 and
- (I) such other information as the Access Provider may reasonably request for the sole purpose of providing access to the requested Facilities.

3.2.7 Obligations upon receipt

The Access Provider shall, within ten (10) Business Days of receipt of an Access Request, respond to the Access Seeker in writing acknowledging receipt of the Access Request and stating that:

- (a) if the Access Seeker is willing to accept a RAO from the Access Provider, the Access Provider will provide access in accordance with the RAO:
- (b) if paragraph 3.2.7 (a) of this RAO does not apply, the Access Provider is willing to proceed to negotiate amendments to the RAO or an Access Agreement on alternative terms;
- (c) the Access Provider refuses the Access Request in accordance with subsection 3.2.10 of this RAO; or
- (d) the Access Provider requires specified additional information to make a decision on the Access Request in accordance with paragraphs 3.2.7 (a) to 3.2.7 (c) of this RAO, and once such information is received from the Access Seeker, the Access Provider shall reconsider in the Access Request in accordance with this subsection and the ten (10) Business Days for the Access Provider to consider the Access Request will recommence from the receipt of the information from the Access Seeker.

The Access Provider must provide a copy its response to the Commission at the same time that the Access Provider provides the response to the Access Seeker.

3.2.8 Acceptance response

If the Access Provider responds that access will be provided in accordance with a RAO, the Access Provider must, within ten (10) Business Days of such response, provide two copies of the RAO executed by the Access Provider to the Access Seeker and one (1) copy of the executed confidentiality agreement returned by the Access Seeker that has also been properly executed by the Access Provider.

3.2.9 Negotiation response

If the Access Provider is willing to proceed with negotiation of the Access Request (as described in paragraph 3.2.7 (b) of this RAO), the Access Provider must set out in its response to the Access Seeker:

- (a) a place, date and time, not later than fifteen (15) Business Days from the date of the Access Provider's response, when the Access Provider's representative that is authorised to negotiate on an Access Agreement, will be available for an initial meeting with Access Seeker's representative that is authorised to negotiate on the Access Agreement; and
- (b) one (1) copy of the executed confidentiality agreement returned by the Access Seeker [in accordance with paragraph 3.2.6 (e) of this RAO] that has also been properly executed by the Access Provider.

3.2.10 Refusal response

If the Access Provider decides to refuse the Access Request [as described in paragraph 3.2.7(c) of this RAO}, the Access Provider must set out in its response to the Access Seeker:

- (a) the grounds in subsection 3.2.11 of this RAO on which the Access Provider is relying;
- (b) the basis of the Access Provider's decision with the sufficient particulars to enable the Access Seeker to make its own assessment about the applicability of the specified grounds of refusal; and
- (c) a place, date and time, not later than seven (7) Business Days from the date of the Access Provider's response, at which representatives of the Access Provider authorised to review the Access Provider's assessment of the Access Request will be available to meet with representatives of the Access Seeker, for the purpose of discussing of the refusal of the Access Request. At this meeting, the Access Seeker may request the Access Provider to substantiate its reasons for refusal (and the Access Provider shall do so), and if access has been refused on the basis of the grounds in:

- Paragraph 3.2.11(b) of this RAO, the Access Provider must reassess the Access Seeker's original Access Request considering any supplementary information provided by the supplementary information provided by the Access Seeker;
- ii. Paragraph 3.2.11(d) of this RAO, the Access Provider must identify when additional capacity or space is likely to be available; and
- iii. Paragraph 3.2.11(e) of this RAO, the Access Provider must identify the form of security requirement which would satisfy its concern that the Access Seeker may fail to make timely payment for the requested facilities, its reasons for the security requirement and why it considers such concern cannot be addressed through a security requirement under subsection 3.1.9 of this RAO.

3.2.11 Ground for refusal

Except where expressly permitted otherwise under the Act or section 6 of this Standard an Access Provider shall not refuse an Access Request, except on the ground that:

- (a) the Access Provider does not currently supply, or provide access to, the relevant Facilities to itself or to any third parties (in which case it shall identify any alternative facilities and/or services which it does provide to itself or to any third parties, which may be acceptable substitutes), except where the Access Seeker compensates the Access Provider for the original supply of the access to Facilities and/so Services to the Access Seeker;
- (b) the Access Seeker had not provided all of the information required to be provided in accordance with subsection 3.2.6 of this RAO;
- (c) it is not technically feasible to provide access to the Facilities requested by the Access Seeker;

- (d) subject to this Standard, the Access Provider has insufficient capacity or space to provide the requested Facilities;
- (e) the access Provider has reasonable grounds to believe that the Access Seeker may fail to make timely payment for the requested Facilities and such concern cannot be addressed through a security requirement in accordance with this Standard;
- (f) there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Access Seeker would fail, to a material extent, to comply with the terms and conditions applicable to the supply of the Facilities, or
- (g) there are reasonable grounds for the Access Provider to refuse access in the national interest.

3.2.12 Dispute resolution

If, following the meeting between the parties required to be held pursuant to paragraph 3.2.10(c) of this RAO, for the purposes of discussing an Access Provider's refusal of an Access Request, the parties have been unable to resolve any differences about the validity of Access Request and the Access Seeker disagrees with the Access Provider's refusal of the Access Request, either party may request resolution of the dispute in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedures.

3.2.13 Initial meeting

Unless otherwise agreed between the Operators, each Operator shall ensure that its representatives meet on the date notified pursuant to paragraph 3.2.9(a) of this RAO and that such representatives:

- (a) agree on a timetable for the negotiations, including milestones and dates for subsequent meetings with then applicable timeframe for negotiations under paragraph 3.2.1(b) of this RAO;
- (b) Agree on negotiating procedure, including:

- i. Calling and chairing meetings;
- ii. Responsibility for keeping minutes of the meetings
- iii. Clearly defined pathways and timetables for escalation and resolution by each operator of matter not agreed in the meetings;
- iv. procedures for consulting, and including in the negotiating process, relevant experts from each of the Operators; and
- v. Procedures for preparing and exchanging position papers;
- (c) review the information requested and provided to date and identify information yet to provide by each Operator; and
- (d) Identify what technical investigations, if any, need to be made and by whom such investigations should be made.

3.2.14 Facilities and services not specified in the Access List Determination

If an Access Seeker wishes to obtain access to additional facilities that are not specified in the Access List Determination, then the requirements under subsection 3.2 of this RAO may apply to any request for access to such additional facilities to the extent agreed by the parties.

3.2.15 Additional matters

An Access Provider shall not do, or threaten to do, anything that has the effect or likely effect of, any of the following:

(a) refuse to negotiate terms of access not related to price, for the reason that the rate, charge, charging principles or methodologies of access has not been agreed upon;

- (b) refuse to negotiate access to the Facilities because the Access Seeker has not agreed to acquire access to other Facilities a particular configuration, option or feature of a requested Facilities and/or Service;
- (c) require an Access Seeker to enter into a confidentially agreement the terms of which would preclude the disclosure of the information requested by the Commission or required to be disclosed for the purposes of dispute resolution;
- (d) require an Access Seeker to warrant that an Access Agreement complies with all applicable laws;
- refuse to include in any Access Agreement a provision permitting variation of the Access Agreement in the event of any change in rules, applicable laws or applicable regulations (including Commission decisions and determination);
- (f) make any negotiation conditional on the Access Seeker first obtaining any regulatory approval or consent;
- (g) intentionally mislead or coerce an Access Seeker into reaching an agreement, which would not otherwise have been reached if not for the misleading act or coercion;
- (h) intentionally obstruct or delay negotiations or any dispute resolution process;
- fail to nominate representatives who have sufficient authority and with sufficient availability to progress negotiations in a timely and efficient manner;
- (j) fail to provide information that is necessary to conclude an Access Agreement including, without limitation

- i. information about the Access Provider's Network that Access Seeker reasonably requires in identifying the network elements or network components to which it requires access; and
- ii. information about the basis of the determination of rates, charges or fees.

3.2.16 Non-permitted information

Notwithstanding anything else in this Standard, an Access Provider shall not impose an obligation on an Access Seeker to provide any of the following information to the Access Provider (Whether as a condition of the provision of further information or as condition of accessing the Access Seeker application, or at any other time):

- (a) the Access Seeker's proposed service launch date (though the Access Provider may request the Access Seeker to specify any ready-forservice dates which the Access Seeker requires from the Access Provider in respect of the requested Facilities);
- (b) details of the functionality of the Access Seeker's proposed service except to the extent that such functionality may affect the Access Provider's Network;
- (c) details of the Access Seeker's network rollout plans except to the extent that such rollout plans relate to ready-for-service dates requested by the Access Seeker
- (d) details of the Access Seeker's current or proposed retail charges;
- (e) details of the Access Seeker's marketing strategy or proposed client base;
- (f) financial information relating to the Access Seeker's business, except to the extent such information may be requires pursuant to the creditworthiness requirements in subsection 3.1.11 of this RAO;

- (g) details of any other supply arrangements or Access Agreements to which the Access Seeker is or may be a party, except to the extent that such details are directly relevant to technical characteristics of the requested Facility and/or Service; or
- (h) any other commercially sensitive information of the Access Seeker which is not strictly required by the Access Provider to supply a requested facility.

3.2.17 Technical Infeasibility

For the purposes of paragraph 3.2.11(c) of this RAO, an Access Provider shall not refuse an Access Request on the grounds of technical infeasibility unless the Access Provider establishes that there are substantial technical or operational concerns preventing the fulfilment of the Access Request. Each of the following matter shall be taken into account in determining whether access is technically feasible:

- (a) economic, accounting, billing, space or site concerns shall be disregarded by the Access Provider except that space or site concerns may be taken into account in the circumstances where there is no possibility of expanding the space available on the relevant site;
- (b) any requirement for the Access Provider to modify its facilities or Equipment in order to meet the Access will not, on its own mean that the access is not technically feasible;
- (c) if the Access Provider assets that meeting the Access Request would have an adverse impact on network reliability, the Access Provider must provide evidence that provision of the requested Facilities would result in a specific and significant adverse impact on network reliability; and
- (d) the Access Provider must be able to demonstrate that it has considered and found not to be technically feasible (in accordance with this subsection) improvements that would allow the Access Provider to meet the Access Request)in whole, or in part, and

including for an interim period until any primary difficulties can be resolved).

3.2.18 Capacity Constraints

An Access Provider may only refuse an Access Request on the ground that an Access Provider has insufficient capacity or space under paragraph 3.2.11(d) of this RAO where the Access Provider notifies the Commission in writing that it does not have sufficient capacity to meet the Access Request because the requisite capacity is:

- (a) already carrying traffic to full capacity or near full capacity; or
- (b) already reserved for the future use by the Access Provider or another Access Seeker, where such future use shall commence not later than six (6) months from the date of the Access Request. If the reserved capacity is not subsequently used by the reserving party within seven (7) months from the date of the Access Request, the Access Provider must promptly inform the Access Seeker and, if required by the Access Seeker re-consider the Access Request in accordance with the process set out subsection 3.2 of this RAO; and
- (c) in the case of both paragraphs 3.2.18(a) and 3.2.18(b) of this RAO, the Access Provider is unable to expand capacity to meet the requirements in the Access Seeker's Access Request.

3.2.19 Reporting on refusals

If an Access Provider refuses an Access Request, it must notify the Commission within five (5) Business Days of that refusal together with an explanation of its reason for refusal under subsection 3.2.11 of this RAO.

3.2.20 Principles for the setting up fast-track process

The Access Provider shall set up, and publish on its publicly accessible website, the criteria on which Access Seeker will be eligible to apply according to the following principles:

- (a) the criteria must be determined and applied by the Access Provider on a non-discriminatory basis;
- (b) the process may be limited to supply of the facilities to the extent that such supplies do not have a material impact on the Access Provider's current level of network resources; and

3.3 FORECASTING OBLIGATIONS

3.3.1 General

An Access Provider may require, as a condition of accepting Orders for access to Facilities from an Access Seeker (but not as a prerequisite for entering into an Access Agreement), that the Access Seeker provide Forecasts in good faith with regard to a certain period of supply of access to Facilities in accordance with subsection 3.3 of this RAO.

3.3.2 Prerequisite information

The Access Seeker may request preliminary information form the Access Provider about the availability and capacity of its Facilities to the extent the Access Seeker requires such information to provide Forecasts.

3.3.3 Confirmation of Forecast

If an Access Provider, acting reasonably will incur significant costs to ensure that access can be provided in accordance with a Forecast (for example, because it will need to proactively augment its Network to provide access within the requested timeframes), the Access Provider may request the Access Seeker to confirm the relevant Forecast. Once confirmed, the Forecast is deemed to be an Order for the purposes of this Standard, and subsection 3.4 of this RAO will apply.

3.3.4 Alternative procedure

An Access Provider and an Access Seeker may agree to an alternative forecasting and ordering procedure other than that set out in subsection 3.3 of this RAO as part on an Access Agreement. If agreement is reached about such matters, the Access Provider and Access Seeker will be bound by the terms of that alternative procedure and not subsection 3.3 of this RAO.

3.3.5 Non-binding

Subject to subsection 3.3.3 of this RAO, an Access Provider shall not require an Access Seeker to provide Forecast that are legally binding on the Access Seeker, except to the extent that the Access Provider is permitted to recover costs and expenses as set out in subsection 3.3.16 of this RAO.

3.3.6 Forecast request

An Access Provider may request an Access Seeker to provide, with a sufficient level of detail to enable the Access Provide to carry out network planning and provisioning, the following information ("Forecast Information").

- (a) The Facilities in respect of which Forecasts are required;
- (b) The total period of time covered by each Forecast, which period:
 - Shall be determined having regard to the Access Provider's own planning and provisioning cycles and the forecasting requirements which apply to the Access Seeker's own business units in using the relevant Facilities; and
 - Shall be the shorter of the period set out in the relevant Service Specific Obligations and the period of forecasting which the Access Provider provides to itself for network planning and provisioning purposes;
- (c) The intervals or units of time to be used in making the Forecast, which shall be the shorter of the period set out in the relevant Service Specific Obligations and the intervals of time in which the Access Provider provide forecasting to itself;
- (d) The network area or operational area to which Forecasts shall relate, which area shall correspond to that which the Access Provider uses for its own network planning and provisioning;
- (e) The frequency with which the Forecast must be updated or a further Forecast made in accordance with this Standard, which shall be the

shorter of the period set out in the relevant Service Specific Obligations and the length of time after which the Access Provider provides itself with the updated or further Forecasts; and

(f) Such other information that the Access Provider reasonably requires in order to provide access to Facilities requested by the Access Seeker (which shall not include any information that the Access Provider does not provide to itself in connection with forecasting for its own facilities).

3.3.7 Non-permitted information

The Access Provider must not request an Access Seeker to provide a Forecast that contains:

- (a) Any information that is or would allow the Access Provider to infer any non-permitted information listed under subsection 3.3.16 of this RAO;
 or
- (b) Any information that identifies or would enable the identification if Customers or particular services of the Access Seeker.

3.3.8 Forecast provision

An Access Provider may only require an Access Seeker to provide Forecasts in accordance with a Forecast Request no sooner than four (4) weeks after receipt of a Forecast Request.

3.3.9 Use of Forecast Information

Forecast Information provided by the Access Seeker shall be treated by An Access Provider as Confidential Information of the Access Seeker and shall only be used by those personnel of the Access whose role is within either:

- (a) The Access Provider's wholesale or interconnection group; or
- (b) That part of the network engineering group of the Access Provider responsible for the interconnection or access,

for the purpose of responding to and planning for the Forecast and related Orders. The Access Provider must maintain records that indicate which persons are provided with access to Forecast Information and, on request from the Commission, provide a copy of such records certified by the Access Provider's Chief Executive Officer or Chief Operation Officer.

3.3.10 Distribution of Forecast Information

An Access Provider may only distribute Forecast Information of an Access Seeker outside the groups of people referred to in subsection 3.3.9 of this RAO if:

- (a) the Forecast Information of the Access Seeker is aggregated with Forecast provided by other Operators and the Access Provider's own requirements (so as to protect the confidentiality of the Forecast Information); and
- (b) the Forecast Information or its use does not otherwise identify the Access Seeker, its services or its Customers in any manner.

3.3.11 Time for response

The Access Provide must identify the Access Seeker within five (5) Business Days of receiving a Forecast whether or not the Access Provider considers the Forecast to be in compliance with the Forecast Request and:

- (a) if, the Access Provider considers that the Forecast does not comply with the Forecast Request, to specify in that notice the additional information which the Access Seeker is to provide to comply with the Forecast Request and the Access Provider will not require such information to be provided sooner than four (4) weeks after such a notice; or
- (b) if, the Access Provider considers that the Forecast does not comply with the Forecast Request, to specify in that notice that the Forecast is provisionally accepted subject to verification of the details of the forecast and the matters set out in paragraphs 3.3.12(a) to 3.3.12(d) of this RAO.

3.3.12 Reasons for rejection

An Access Provider may only reject a Forecast following provisional acceptance where the Access Provide and all Access Seekers;

- (a) total current usage of the Facilities by the Access Provider and all Access Seeker:
- (b) the current rate of growth of the Access Seeker's usage of the Facilities;
- (c) the current rate of growth of total usage of the Facilities by the Access Provider and all Access Seeker; and
- (d) subject to subsections 3.4.27 and 3.4.28 of this RAO, the amount of capacity in the Facilities that the Access provider currently has available and can reasonably provision for the Access Seeker over the Forecast period, which must be at least equivalent to that which the Access Provider can reasonably provision for itself.

3.3.13 Time for acceptance or rejection

The Access Provider must give notice of any acceptance or rejection ("Rejection Notice") of a Forecast to the Access Seeker:

- (a) within fifteen (15) Business Days of receipt of the relevant Forecast; and
- (b) such Rejection Notice (if any) must specify:
 - the grounds on which the Access Provider rejects the Forecast in accordance with subsection 3.3.2 of this RAO, at a sufficient level of detail to enable the Access Seeker to understand the basis of the rejection and to undertake its own re-assessment of the Forecast; and
 - ii. an offer to meet within five (5) Business Days of the Rejection Notice of the Forecast to discuss the reasons for rejection and alternative methods of compliance. The meeting shall take place

between the Access Provider and Access Seeker if the offer is accepted by the Access Seeker.

3.3.14 Reconsideration by Access Seeker

The Access Provider must allow an Access Seeker to reconsider its Forecast following a Rejection Notice and allow the Access Seeker, within twenty-one (21) Business Days of receipt of a Rejection Notice, either;

- to confirm its rejected Forecast, and explain why the Access Seeker considers that the Access Provider is obliged to accept the Forecast under this RAO; or
- (b) to submit the new Forecast which the Access Seeker regards as meeting the Access Provider's concerns.

3.3.15 Reconsideration by Access Provider

The Access Provider shall reconsider any resubmitted or amended Forecast provided pursuant to subsection 3.3.14 of this RAO and subsections 3.3.11 to 3.3.13 of this RAO shall re-apply.

3.3.16 Recovery for over-forecasting

An Access Provider shall not seek to recover any costs or expenses incurred due to its acceptance of a Forecast form an Access Seeker if the Forecast is not met by the Access Seeker unless:

- (a) such costs and expenses were reasonably and necessarily incurred by the Access Provider;
- (b) the Access Provider reasonably seeks to mitigate its loss (including through its own usage) provided the Access Provider shall not be required to do so for any greater period than the relevant Forecast period; and
- (c) the Access Provider only recovers from the Access Seeker, seventyfive percent (75%) of such costs and expenses which could not be mitigated under paragraph 3.3.16(b) above.

3.3.17 Meeting Forecasts

Subject to subsections 3.3.11 to 3.3.13 of this RAO, an Access Provider must carry out network planning in order to enable Forecast to be met. If an Access Seeker has confirmed a Forecast under subsection 3.3.3 of this RAO, it will be binding on the Access Seeker.

3.4 ORDERING AND PROVISIONING OBLIGATIONS

3.4.1 Contact point or mechanism

The Order must be contain the following information's:

- (a) a person to whom Orders for access to facilities and/or Services are to be delivered;
- (b) a contact point to which Orders for access to Facilities and/or Services are to be delivered (such as an e-mail address); and
- (c) a mechanism where Orders for access to Facilities and/or Services can be made (such as a web portal or 828 gateway), provided that if such a mechanism is the only method which the G2R provides for the receipt of Orders for that Facility and/or Service, G2R cannot require the Access Seeker to unreasonably invest in specialised technology or systems (such as an automated interface between the Operational Support Systems of the Operators).

3.4.2 Order content

Prior to access being provided, an Access Provider may require as Access Seeker to provide it with an Order which outlines the Access Seeker's access requirements. An Access Provider may request an Access Seeker to provide, at the level of detail (sufficient for planning and provisioning), the following information in an Order for access to Facilities and/or Services:

(a) The Facilities and/or Services to which access is requested

- (b) A requested date and time for delivery
- (c) The location of the point of delivery
- (d) Equipment of the access Seeker to be used in connection with the Order, to the extent it may adversely affect the Access Provider's network; and
- (e) Such other information that the Access Provider reasonably requires in order for it to provision access to the Facilities and/or services as requested by the access Seeker, provide that such information shall not include any information which:
 - The Access Provider does not require from itself for similar provisioning;
 - ii. Identifies, or which enables the identification of a Customer or services of the Access Seeker; or
 - iii. Is non-permitted information under subsection 3.2.16 of this RAO.

3.4.3 Use of ordering information

Ordering information provided by the Access Seeker shall be treated by an Access Provider as Confidential Information of the Access Seeker and shall only be used by those persons within the Access Provider whose role is within:

- (a) the Access Provider's wholesale or interconnection group; and
- (b) that part of the network engineering group of the Access Provider responsible for interconnection or access, or the purpose of responding to and provisioning for the Order.

3.4.4 Treatment of Orders and Services Qualifications

An Access Provider shall:

- (a) established a single queue for all Orders and Service Qualifications for a given type of Facility and/or Service, whether those Orders and Services Qualifications are required for itself or any Access Seekers;
- (b) give the equivalent priority to the handling of all Orders and Services Qualifications in each queue.

3.4.5 Acknowledgement of receipt

An Access Provider shall acknowledged receipt of an Order for Facilities and/or Services, in writing (or any other material or electronic form as agreed by the parties), within the period specified in the Service Specific Obligations for the purpose of the subsection 3.4.5 of this RAO.

3.4.6 Notice of Receipt

The Access Provider must include in its Notice of Receipt the following information:

- (a) the time and date of receipt of the Order;
- (b) a list of any additional information reasonably required by the Access
 Provider from the Access Seeker to provision the Order;
- (c) if the relevant Facilities and/or Services available to the Access Provider are below the capacity required to provide the relevant Facilities and/or Services to the Access Seeker, the Access Provider shall inform the Access Seeker of the available capacity and (if relevant) with such augmentation as may be required to fulfil the Order as submitted;
- (d) whether the Access Provider needs to perform post-Order Service Qualification because information is not readily available to the Access Provider, fo example in its Operational Support Systems, together with the reasons for needing to undertake the Service Qualification; and
- (e) the position of the Order in the Access Provider's queue

3.4.7 Further information

Access Provider shall allow the Access Seeker a period of up to ten (10) Business Days after a request for additional information under paragraph 3.4.6(b) of this Standard to provide the Access Provider with such information.

3.4.8 Service Qualification

The Access Provider shall make Service Qualifications available to the Access Seekers prior to placing Orders if such pre-Order Service Qualifications are undertaken for a given Facility and/or Service by the Access Provider shall only require post-Order Service Qualification to be requested if:

- a) no pre-Order Services Qualification has been completed in accordance with the process to be developed under subsection 2.4.5 of this Standard:
- the Access Provider reasonably requires information from post-Order Service Qualifications which are not readily available, for example in its Operational Support Systems; and
- c) the Access Provider notifies the Access Seeker that the post-Order Service Qualifications are necessary (together with the reasons for needing to take such Service Qualifications) at the time of providing (and as specified in) the Access Provider's Notice of Receipt under subsection 3.4.6 of this Standard, or, if further information has been requested under subsection 3.4.7 of this Standard, within two (2) Business Days upon the expiry of the period specified in subsection 3.4.7 of this Standard.

For clarification, an Access Seeker may also seek the consent of the Access Provider to perform a Service Qualification on its own, and such consent must not be unreasonably withheld.

3.4.9 Commencement and completion of Service Qualification

The Access Provider shall commence a Service Qualification on the date of issuing a Notice of Receipt and complete and notify the Access Seeker of the result of any Service Qualification within the shorter of:

- (d) fifteen (15) Business Days after the date of the Notice of Receipt; and
- (e) the time within which the Access provider performs and notifies the result of an equivalent Service Qualification undertaken for itself.

3.4.10 Withdrawal of Order following Service Qualifications

An Access Provider shall permit an Access Seeker to withdraw its Order Without penalty (irrespective of whether the Access Provider has accepted the Order or not) before the earlier of:

- (a) Ten (10) Business Days after the Access Seeker receives the result of a Service Qualification under subsection 3.7.9 of this Standard; and
- (b) One (1) Business Days before the Access Provider commences civil works to provision of Order (where the civil works are required to provision the Facility within the delivery timeframe specified in the Notice of Acceptance), and any civil works to be conducted must be subject to the issuance of a notice in writing by the Access Provider, which may be in the form of a Notice Acceptance if civil works is to occur after the Access Provider has accepted the order.

3.4.11 Acceptance obligation

An Access Provider must use its reasonable efforts to accept and fulfil Orders from the Access Seeker for Facilities and/or Services which comply with a Forecast accepted by the Access Provider pursuant to subsection 3.3 of this RAO.

3.4.12 Time for acceptance or rejection

The Access Provider must notify the Access Seeker that an Order is accepted or rejected within:

- (a) the specified timeframe in the Service Specific Obligations for the purposes of this subsection 3.4.12; or
- (b) the timeframe within which it accepts or rejects equivalent Orders for itself,

whichever is shorter.

If the Access Provider notifies the Access Seeker that an Order is rejected, the Access Provider must advise the Access Seeker to notify the rejection and acknowledge in writing (or any other materials or electronic form as agreed by the parties).

3.4.13 Notice of Acceptance

An Access Provider's Notice of Acceptance to the Access Seeker must contain the following information:

- (a) the delivery date or activation date (as applicable), which must be the date that is requested by the Access Seeker, or, if that date cannot be met by the Access Provider, then no later than:
 - the indicative delivery timeframe or activation timeframe to Access Seeker; or
 - ii. the period of the time taken by Access Provider to deliver, or active, such Facilities and/or Service for itself,

whichever is shorter;

- (b) the date when civil works (if any) are intended to commence;
- (c) the charges applicable to fulfil the Order;
- (d) such information as is reasonably necessary for the Access Seeker to benefit from access to the Facilities and/or Services; and

(e) the validity period, which shall be a period that is not shorter than three(3) months commencing from the date of the Notice of Acceptance ("Validity Period").

3.4.14 Commencement of delivery timeframes

The applicable delivery timeframe for an Order, as determined under paragraph 3.4.13(a) of this RAO, shall commence from:

- (a) where the Access Seeker's confirmation of an Order is required under subsection 3.4.15 of this RAO, the date the Access Seeker confirms the Order in accordance with that subsection; and
- (b) in any other case, from the start of the Validity Period.

3.4.15 Access Seeker's confirmation:

- (a) The Access Seeker's confirmation of an Order is not required if the Access Provider accepts the order without charge. A change may include circumstances where delivery dates are delayed, estimated charges are exceeded, a post-Order Services Qualification is required or any other matter that requires further confirmation from the Access Seeker before the Access Provider can proceed with order.
- (b) Where the Access Seeker's confirmation is required for the Access Provider to proceed with fulfilling an Order as provided for under paragraph 3.4.15(a) above, the Access Provider shall permit the Access Seeker to provide its confirmation within the Validity Period and shall not provision the Order until the confirmation is received. Upon receipt of such confirmation, The Access Provider shall fulfil the Order in accordance with the Notice of Acceptance.

3.4.16 Estimated charges

If the Notice of Acceptance by the Access Provider contains estimates of charges (e.g. based on time and materials):

- (a) The Access Provider shall not exceed the estimate without providing the Access Seeker with a written notice prior to exceeding the estimate that:
 - the estimate will likely be exceeded
 - ii. an explanation of the reasons for exceeding the estimate: and
 - iii. a further estimate of the charge for the charges for the work necessary to fulfil the Order;
- (b) The Access Provider shall permit the Access Seeker to withdraw the Order without penalty within ten (10) Business Days of the notice given by the Access Provider under paragraph 3.4.16(a) above if the revised estimate in that notice exceeds the original estimated;
- (c) Where the actual cost incurred by the Access Provider exceeds an estimate or revised estimate for a specific scope or work provided by the Access Provider due to;
 - information or facts provided by the Access Provider which are inaccurate or erroneous or not disclosed by the Access seeker
 - ii. a change in the scope of work by the Access Seeker;

The Access Seeker shall be obliged to pay the Access Provider for the actual cost incurred (but in no other circumstances); and

(d) The Access Provider shall commence work after the Access Seeker confirms that it is agreeable to the estimate or revised estimate, whereby such confirmation is to be provided by the Access Seeker within the timeframe set out in paragraphs 3.4.13(e) or 3.4.16(b) of this RAO, as applicable.

3.4.17 Reason of rejections

An Access Provider may only reject an order from an Access Seeker where:

- (a) subject to subsection 3.4.17 of this RAO (as if references to 'Access Request' in that subsection were references to 'Order'), it is not technically feasible to provide access to the Facilities and/or Services requested by the Access Seeker;
- (b) subject to compliance with subsections 3.4.29 and 3.4.31 of this RAO, the Access Provider has insufficient capacity to provide the requested Facilities and/or Services;
- (c) subject to subsection 3.4.19 of this RAO, the Order is in excess of the agreed Forecast levels;
- (d) the Order or variation request duplicates an Order awaiting fulfilment
- (e) the Access Seeker has not obtained the necessary related agreements from the Access Provider;
- (f) there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Access Seeker would fail to a material extent, to comply with the terms and conditions of the Access Agreement and such concern cannot be addressed to the Access Provider's satisfaction, acting reasonably (e.g. through the application of a security requirement in accordance with this Standard); or
- (g) there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Access Seeker would fail, in connection with the supply of the Facilities and/or Services to protect the integrity of a Network, or the safety of individuals working on, or using services supplied by means of a Network or Equipment and such concern cannot be addressed to the Access Provider's satisfaction, acting reasonably (e.g. through the application of reasonable security or escorted access requirements).

3.4.18 Notice of rejection

An Access Provider's notice of rejection of an Order to the Access Seeker must:

- (a) set out the grounds on which the Access Provider rejects the Order, at a sufficient level of detail to enable the Access Seeker to understand the basis of the rejection and to undertake its own re-assessment of the Order; and
- (b) offer to meet, and meet if the offer is accepted by the Access Seeker, within five (5) Business Days of the notice of rejection of the Order to discuss the reasons for rejection and alternative methods of compliance.

3.4.19 Order in excess of Forecast

Notwithstanding paragraph 3.4.17(b) of this RAO, an Access Provider must use its reasonable efforts to provide sufficient capacity to enable the Access Provider to accept and fulfil Orders from an Access Facilities and/or Services, which are in excess of the relevant Forecast. The Access Provider is only required to do so if, after meeting the Forecast requirements of other Access Seekers and itself, there is available capacity or the Access Provider could readily upgrade existing capacity. The Access Provider shall allocate the available capacity on a non-discriminatory basis to meet the over Forecast requirements of all Access Seekers and itself. An Access Provider is not required to supply Facilities and/or Services in excess of the Forecast if, despite adopting any reasonable improvements (including upgrading capacity), this would cause a material degradation in quality of Facilities and/or Services provided to all Access Seeker and/or itself.

3.4.20 Delivery dates

The Access Provider shall deliver the Order for the Facilities and/or Services by the delivery date or activation date (as applicable) as specified in the Notice of Acceptance or the extended delivery date (if any) as determined in accordance with subsection 3.4.22 of this RAO.

3.4.21 Early Delivery Date

If the Access Provider, in the normal course of business, is able to offer a delivery date earlier than the delivery date that would otherwise apply, it must advise the Access Seeker and, if requested by the Access Seeker,

deliver access to the relevant Facilities and/or Services or both at the earlier delivery date.

3.4.22 Delayed delivery dates

Where there is a delay in the delivery of an Order, and:

- (a) the delay is caused by Access Provider
 - the Access Provider shall notify the Access Seeker of the delay to the delivery date, together with the reasons for the delay, as soon as practicable after the Access Provider becomes aware of the possible delay;
 - ii. the Access Provider shall permit the Access Seeker to cancel the Order without penalty but to provide notification of cancelation if the delay is longer than equivalent time period for delivery of the Facility and/or Service; and
 - iii. the delivery date shall be extended for a further period as reasonably necessary, and the Access Provider shall promptly notify the Access Seeker of the revised delivery date; or
- (b) where the delay is caused by the Access Seeker:
 - the Access Provider shall notify the Access Seeker of the delay to the delivery date as soon as practicable after the Access Provider becomes aware of it;
 - ii. the Access Provider and Access seeker must work together to minimise the delay; and
 - iii. the delivery date shall be extended for a further period as reasonably necessary, and the Access Provider shall promptly notify the Access Seeker of the revised delivery date.

3.4.23 Cancellation and variation of Orders

An Access Provider shall allow an Access Seeker to cancel or vary an Order at any time subject to subsection 3.4.24 of this RAO with notice in writing or any other materials or electronic form as agreed by the parties.

3.4.24 Cancellation or variation penalty

Except where this RAO provides that cancellation of an Order is to be at no penalty:

- (a) the Access Provider may impose a charge for the cancellation or variation of the Order; and
- (b) the charge which the Access Seeker is required to pay shall not exceed the lesser of the following amounts:
 - the sum of costs necessarily incurred by the Access Provider which is directly attribute to the cancellation or variation; or
 - an amount equal to the sum of charges that would have been payable by the Access Seeker in the six (6) months immediately following the cancellation or variation had the Order not been cancelled or varied,

and reduced to the extent that those costs have been mitigated, or would have been mitigated had the Access Provider used its best endeavours to do so.

3.4.25 Testing and provisioning

An Access Provider:

(a) co-operate with the Access Seeker in relation to the testing and provisioning of ordered Facilities and/or Services; and (b) treat an Access Seeker's testing and provisioning on an equivalent basis to that which Access Provider treats testing and provisioning for itself.

3.4.26 Queuing Policy

An Access Provider shall establish and demonstrate and maintain a queuing policy system for each Facility and/or Service, which:

- (a) Shall be non-discriminatory;
- (b) Shall be applied to Orders and Service Qualifications of all Access Seekers and Service Qualifications for itself for the same or similar Facilities and/or Services, and shall treat the Orders and Service Qualifications of Access Seeker on an equivalent basis to that which the Access Provider treats its own Orders and Service Qualifications for the same or similar Facilities and/or Services; and
- (c) Shall seek to maximise the efficiency of its ordering and provisioning process.

3.4.27 Acceptance on queue

An Access Provider shall promptly notify an Access Seeker at the time of providing an acknowledgement of receipt of the Order under Subsection 3.4.5 of this RAO (and as specified in the Notice of Receipt under subsection 3.4.6 of this RAO) with notice in writing or any other materials or electronic form as agreed by the parties, of their acceptance of, and position in, the Access Provider's queue.

3.4.28 Constrained capacity

If an Access Provider reasonably believes that the capacity in any Facilities and/or Services required by:

- (a) the Access Seeker pursuant to the relevant Forecast and/or Order;
- (b) other Access Seekers, pursuant to their relevant Forecasts and/or Orders; and

(c) the Access Provider, for the purposes of its own divisions, subsidiaries, partners or other entities in which it has a direct or indirect equity, contractual or other interest.

would, in aggregate, exceed the capacity which the Access Provider will be in a position to be able to provide, the Access Provider must:

- (d) notify all Access Seekers to whom relevant capacity is supplied; and
- (e) allocate the available capacity between itself, the Access Seeker and other Access Seekers in accordance with the Access Provider's Capacity Allocation Policy.

3.4.29 Capacity Allocation Policy

If the Access Provider claims or is likely to claim that it has insufficient capacity to meet an Access Seeker's Forecasts or Orders, the Access Provider shall maintain a capacity Allocation Policy, which:

- (a) shall be disclosed, free of charge, to each Access Seeker upon entry into an Access Agreement, the Commission upon the Effective Date, to both Access Seekers with whom the Access Provider has an Access Agreement and the Commission each time it is amended, any other Operator on request;
- (b) shall set out the principles in accordance with which the Access Provider shall determine how to allocate capacity between its own divisions, subsidiaries, partners or other entities in which it has a direct or indirect equity, contractual or other interest and any other Operator, in circumstances where the amount of capacity required by the Access Provider's own divisions, subsidiaries, partners or other entities in which it has a direct or indirect equity, contractual or other interest, and the other Operator;

(c) shall:

- i. be fair and reasonable;
- ii. be consistent, so far as practicable, with the Access Provider's general duty non-discrimination in accordance with subsection 149(2) of the Act;
- iii. treat the requirements of all Access Seekers on an equivalent basis to the requirements of Access Provider's own divisions, subsidiaries, partners or other entities in which it has a direct or indirect equity, contractual or other interest; and
- iv. allocate the available capacity in the relevant Facilities and/or Services in proportion to each Operator's Forecast and/or Order requirements; and
- (d) shall set out the Access Provider's plans to expand their capacity over time (if any), where such information must be provided to Access Seekers on a non-discriminatory basis in terms of its content and frequency of updates.

3.4.30 Late delivery

If an Access Provider fails to meet the delivery date or any extended delivery date notified to the Access Seeker in accordance with paragraph 3.4.22(a) iii of this RAO, except where such failure has been caused solely by the Access Seeker's delay or a lack of the authorisation by a third party and the Access Provider shall have the burden of demonstrating, the Access Provider shall notifies the Access Seeker that if an Order is rejected, and/or the Access Provider must advise the Access Seeker whether the Access Provider would be able to accept the order in a modified form.

3.5 DECOMMISIONING OBLIGATIONS

3.5.1 Decommissioning notice

Except where an Access Provider is required to vacate a site Facility and/or Service which relies on the Access Provider's use of that site, as a result of

a third party landlord's notice (under an arm's length tenancy agreement) or a local authority's notice, an Access Provider must provide no less than:

(a) six (6) months' notice in writing to all relevant Access Seeker prior to the decommissioning of any Facilities and/or Services which rely in the Access Provider's use of that site.

Where an Access Provider is required to vacate the site as a result of a third party landlord's notice (under an arm's length tenancy agreement) or a local authority's notice, the Access Provider must provide all relevant Access Seekers with as much as possible in relation to the matters in paragraphs 3.5.1(a) above.

3.5.2 Co-operation

An Access Provider must co-operate and negotiate with all relevant Access Seekers in relation to the timetable for decommissioning of the relevant Facilities and/or Services.

3.5.3 Alternative arrangements

An Access Provider which notifies and Access Seeker of its intention:

(a) to decommission any other Facilities and/or Services, shall provide to the Access Seeker access to alternative Facilities and/or Services on terms and conditions and at a recurring charge which are not disadvantageous to the Access Seeker, relative to the terms and conditions and recurring charge applicable in respect of the Facilities and/or Services that are proposed to be decommissioned, for a period that is not less than three (3) years form the date of commissioning.

3.5.4 Decommissioned Facilities and/or Services compensation

Except where decommissioning is cause by Force Majeure, an Access Provider shall pay the Access Seeker's reasonable costs, necessarily incurred in:

- (a) moving the Access Seeker's Equipment from the decommissioned Facilities to alternative Facilities offered in accordance with paragraph 3.5.3(b) of this RAO; or
- (b) re-arranging Equipment to connect to alternative Services offered in accordance with paragraph 3.5.3(b) of this RAO.

3.6 BILLING AND SETTLEMENT OBLIGATIONS

- 3.6.1 Where relevant, the billing and settlement obligations set out in section 5.11 of the MSA shall be applicable.
- 3.6.2 Unless otherwise agreed in writing, Access Provider shall Invoice in writing or in electronic form (as requested by the Access Seeker) within one (1) month from the end of each Billing Cycle for amounts due in respect of the supply of Facilities and/or Services during the Billing Period.
- 3.6.3 Access Provider shall provide with each Invoice, such information as may be reasonably necessary for the Invoiced Operator to verify the rates and charges specified in the Invoice. In addition, the Invoiced Operator may request, in writing, for the billing report to be provided by the Invoicing Operator in an electronic format.
- 3.6.4 The Invoiced Operator must pay any amount due and owing to the Invoicing Operator on the Due Date unless otherwise agreed in writing by both Operators.

3.6.5 Methods of payment:

3.6.5.1 All payments

- (a) must be paid by electronic transfer to the Invoicing Operator or by cheque to the nominated account(s) of Access Provider;
- (b) unless otherwise agreed by the Operators, shall not be subject to any set-offs except where the Invoiced Operator is in

liquidation or at least three (3) invoices have been issued and such Invoices have not been paid.

- 3.6.6 If the Invoicing Operator is unable to submit an Invoice for actual charges for any Network Facilities and/or Network Services supplied in a Billing Period, then the Invoicing Operator may issue to the Invoiced Operator an Invoice for a provisional amount ("Provisional Amount") based on the last Invoice (save and except for the first month commencing from the Effective Date) provided that the amount of the Provisional Amount is no more than the average of the most recent three (3) Invoices. Where there have not been three (3) past Invoices for access to the, the Invoicing Operator may issue a provisional Invoice up to the full value of the amount based on the most recent Invoice.
- 3.6.7 The Invoiced Operator shall pay the Provisional Amount by the Due Date. The Provisional Amount will be adjusted in the next invoice or as soon as practicable but not later than sixty (60) days after the month in which the charges were incurred or such other time period as may be agreed in writing ("Adjustment Period"). If an adjustment is not made within the Adjustment Period, the said Invoice issued by the Invoicing Operator shall be finalised based solely on the Invoiced Operators call data records / call records and such Invoice shall be treated as the actual invoice.
 - (a) If the actual amount for a particular Billing Period is higher than the Provisional Amount for the Billing Period, then the Invoiced Operator will pay in full such difference (free of interest) within thirty one (31) days from the receipt of the invoice to the Invoicing Operator.
 - (b) If the actual amount for a particular Billing Period is lower than the Provisional Amount for the same Billing Period, the Invoicing Operator will reimburse in full or issue a credit note for such difference free of interest within thirty one (31) days from the receipt of the invoice to the Invoiced Operator. Such payment must be forwarded to the Invoiced Operator together with the relevant monthly statement of the actual interconnect usage.

- 3.6.8 The Invoicing Operator may include omitted or miscalculated Charges from an Invoice at a later date provided that the Invoicing Operator is able to substantiate the Charges to the Invoiced Operator and:
 - (a) with respect to Charges for Interconnect Traffic, the inclusion or amendment is made within:-
 - three (3) months of the end of the Billing Period in which the omitted or miscalculated Charges for Interconnect Traffic should have been included; or
 - ii. (three (3) months from the end of the Billing Period in which the Call Communication were made or other services provided, if there was no relevant original Invoice for Interconnect Traffic; and
 - (b) with respect to any other Charges (other than Charges for Interconnect Traffic), the inclusion or amendment is made within three (3) months from the end of the Billing Period for the Facilities and/or Services provided.

For the avoidance of doubt, in the event the Invoicing Operator fails, neglects, or omits to submit an omitted or miscalculated Charge in a later invoice, or fails, neglects or omits to submit an invoice for any Charges within the time period specified in 3.6.8, then the Invoicing Operator shall be deemed to have waived and/or forfeited its right to make any further claims on the said omitted Charge.

3.6.9 For the avoidance of doubt, all taxes, duties or other imposts stated in any Invoice, shall be paid in full by the Invoiced Operator by the Due Date without any deductions or set-off save and except where the Invoiced Operator is able, before the Due Date, to adduce to the Invoicing Operator the official or certified true copy of the exemption issued by the relevant tax authority exempting the Invoiced Operator from paying the applicable taxes, duties or imposts stated in the Invoice. It shall be the duty of the Invoiced Operator to

apply to the relevant tax authority for the said exemption to avoid double taxation of the same service rendered to its own end-user.

- (a) Where the Invoiced Operator is only able to adduce the official or certified true copy of the exemption issued by the relevant tax authority after the Due Date for the Invoice, the Invoicing Operator will provide to the Invoiced Operator a credit note equivalent to the amount of taxes, duties or imposts which the Invoiced Operator is entitled for exemption Provided Always that:
 - i. such exemption is submitted to the Invoicing Operator within six
 (6) months from the date the Facilities and/or Services are provided; and/or
 - ii. the Invoicing Operator is first granted a refund from the relevant tax authority (where such taxes, duties or imposts have already been paid by the Invoicing Operator to the relevant tax authority).
- (b) The Invoicing Operator is not responsible or accountable for any refund of taxes, duties or imposts where:
 - the Invoiced Operator fails to provide to the Invoicing Operator the necessary exemption within six (6) months from the date the Facilities and/or Services are provided; and/or
 - ii. where the relevant tax authority refuses, fails or neglects to grant a refund to the Invoicing Operator (for taxes, duties or imposts which have already been paid).

In such circumstances, the Invoiced Operator shall be responsible and liable for all taxes, duties or other imposts stated in any Invoice.

3.6.10 Sales and Services Tax

Where Sales and Services Tax ("SST") is non-applicable to any Facilities and/or Services provided by Access Provider, Access Provider shall not be entitled to charge SST on the amount payable for the provisions of the said

Facilities and/or Services to the Access Seeker due to exemptions of SST approved by the government.

- 3.6.11 Unless otherwise agreed all invoices shall be stated in Ringgit Malaysia and payment must be made in Ringgit Malaysia; and
- 3.6.12 It is hereby expressly agreed that the Invoicing Operator is entitled to the payment of interest without prejudice to any other rights of the Invoicing Operator. Interest on due and unpaid amounts is payable (as well as before judgment and after judgement) at the rate of two percent (2%) per annum above Malayan Banking Berhad Base Lending Rate (BLR) calculated daily from the Due Date until the date of actual payment. Payments which are overdue by more than sixty (60) days will bear interest at the rate of three percent (3%) per annum above Malayan Banking Berhad BLR (as well before judgment and after judgement) calculated from the Due Date until the date of receipt by the Invoicing Operator of full payment. Further, the BLR rate to be used shall be the published rate prevailing on the date of payment.
- 3.6.13 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, the Invoicing Operator shall be entitled to deduct or withhold such taxes, duties, levies or such other sums imposed by such governmental authorities ("said taxes") from any sum or sums due to the Invoiced Operator in the event the Invoicing Operator is required by law to pay the said taxes for and on behalf of the Invoicing Operator.

3.7 TERM, SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION OBLIGATIONS

3.7.1 Term of supply

Unless otherwise agreed by the Access Provider and Access Seeker in an Access Agreement, and subject to the Access Provider not being able to provide access as a result of Force majeure, the Access Provider shall only require the Access Seeker to acquire access to individual Facilities and/or Services under the Access Agreement for a minimum as follows:

Facilities and/or Services	Minimum term		
Network Facilities Access	Three (3) years		

3.7.2 Termination circumstances

Access Provider may only terminate an Access Agreement in any of the circumstances below, and the Access Provider has notified the Access Seeker that it will terminate where:

- (a) the Access Seeker has materially breached the Access Agreement, the Access Provider has notified the Access Seeker that it will terminate in no less than one (1) month if the Access Seeker has not remedied its breach by the end of that period and the Access Seeker has failed to remedy its breach by the end of that period and the Access Seeker has failed to remedy its breach in accordance with such a notification;
- (b) the Access Seeker has become subject to a winding up order (whether compulsorily or voluntarily) or ceases to trade in the normal course of business or becomes insolvent or a receiving order is made against is or has entered into any agreement or composition with or assignment for the benefit of its creditors or the Access Seeker's assets are subject of any form of distress or execution or any analogous insolvency event related to the Access Seeker has occurred in any jurisdiction; or
- (c) a force majeure has continued for a period of more than three (3) months.

The Access Provider shall forward to the Commission a copy of the notice of termination at the same time as providing the notice of termination to the Access Seeker. For clarification, a notice to be given under this subsection 3.7.3 is in addition to the notice required under subsection 3.7.6 of this RAO.

3.7.3 Change in law

Where continued operation of an Access Agreement or access to any network, Facilities and/or Services provided under it is or will be unlawful (as result of a legislative change), the Access Seeker and the Access Provider must meet within five (5) business days of becoming aware of the relevant change in law to review whether access to the relevant network, Facilities and/or Services may be provided by the Access Provider od different terms and conditions (which are acceptable to the Access Seeker). It the parties cannot agree to the provision of access on different term and conditions, the Access Provider may terminate the provision of access to the relevant Network, Facilities and/or Services.

3.7.4 Suspension

Access Provider may only suspend access to any Facilities and/or Services in the following circumstances:

- (a) the Access Seeker's Facilities and/or Services or the supply of services pose an imminent threat to life or property of the Access Provider, its employees or contractors;
- (b) the Access Seeker's Facilities and/or Services cause material, physical or technical harm to any Facilities and/or Services of the Access Provider or any other person;
- (c) where the Access Seeker has failed to pay invoices in accordance with subsection 3.6 of this RAO (and subject to any right that the Access Seeker has under subsection 3.6 of this RAO to dispute any amount in an invoice);
- (d) where the Access Seeker has failed to provide the new security amount as required under subsection 3.8.7 and 3.8.8 of this RAO;
- (e) where Force Majeure applies; or

- (f) the Access Seeker breaches any laws, regulation, rules or standard which has a material and adverse effect on the Access Provider or the provision by the Access Provider Facilities and/or Services under this Access Agreement.
- (g) For the purposes of this Subsection 3.7.5, an Access Provider must provide the Access Seeker with five (5) Business Days' notice including reasons, prior to suspending access to any Facilities and/or Services. The Access Provider shall forward to the commission a copy of the notice of suspension at the same time as providing the notice of suspension to the Access Seeker. For clarification, a notice to be given under this subsection 3.7.5 is in addition to the notice required under subsection 3.7.6 of this RAO.

3.7.5 Notice

Prior to terminating, suspending, or seeking to materially vary an Access Agreement or access to any Facilities and/or Services provide under it, an Access Provider must notify the Commission in writing of the action the Access Provider Proposes to take and the reasons why it consider such action is appropriate. The Commission may invite any affected Access Seeker to take submissions to Commission regarding the proposed termination, suspension or material variation. The Access provider:

- (a) shall only give effect to the proposed termination, suspension or material variation with the Commission's written consent and subject to any time delay or conditions which the Commission may specify (if any). The Commission will endeavour to the Access Provider's notice within ten (10) Business Days or such other period that the Commission considers is reasonable;
- (b) must not give effect to the proposed termination, suspension or material variation unless the Access Provider has received written consent from the Commission to such termination, suspension or material variation; and
- (c) shall take all steps practicable to minimise disruptions and inconvenience to the Customers of the Access Seeker, including

providing the Access Seeker with a reasonable period to make alternative arrangements prior to the suspension or termination of the Access Agreement, or access to Facilities and/or Service provided under it.

If the parties to an Access Agreement adopt the terms and conditions specified in an access undertaking that has been registered with the Commission in accordance with the act, the parties must notify the Commission in accordance with the act, the parties must notify the Commission within five (5) Business Days of such adoption. In such circumstances, the term and condition of the Access Agreement will continue in force for the remainder of the term of that Access Agreement, even if the access undertaking is withdrawn or expires prior to the expiry of that term.

3.7.6 Undertakings

If the parties to an Access Agreement adopt the terms and conditions specified in an access undertaking that has been registered with the Commission in accordance with the act, the parties must notify the Commission in accordance with the act, the parties must notify the Commission within five (5) Business Days of such adoption. In such circumstances, the term and condition of the Access Agreement will continue in force for the remainder of the term of that Access Agreement, even if the access undertaking is withdrawn or expires prior to the expiry of that term.

3.7.7 Post-termination fees

An Access Provider shall not recover any additional charges, costs or expenses on termination or suspension of an Access Agreement or access to any Facilities and/or Services provided under it except:

- (a) charges invoiced in arrears not yet paid; or
- (b) charge arising during an applicable minimum contractual period (as described in subsection 3.7.2 of this RAO) provided that:

- such charges must be reduced to reflect any cost saving to the Access Provider from not having to supply the Facilities and/or Services to the extent that they have been terminated or suspended; and
- ii. the Access Provider must use reasonable endeavours to mitigate its costs of termination or suspension and maximise cost saving under paragraph 3.7.8(b)i above.

3.7.8 Upfront charges refund

On termination of an Access Agreement or access to any Facilities and/or Services provided under it, the Access Provider shall refund the Access Seeker all amount paid in advance to the extent that the amount (or part of amount calculated on a pro-rata basis) relate to the period after the date of effect of such termination.

3.7.9 Deposits and guarantees

Notwithstanding the obligation in subsection 3.7.9 of this RAO, the Access Provider shall:

- (a) within two (2) months of termination of the Access Agreement refund to the Access Seeker any deposit paid provided all other amounts payable by the Access Seeker to the Access Provider have been paid; and
- (b) immediately upon termination of the Access Agreement unconditionally waive any rights under any guarantees provided by the Access Seeker to the Access Provider as at the date of termination.

3.8 LEGAL BOILERPLATE OBLIGATIONS

3.8.1 Reciprocity

An Access Provider must offer to acquire access to Facilities and/or Services on the same terms that it provides access to those Facilities and/or Services, where the Facilities and/or Services are the same or similar in nature.

3.8.2 Conditional supply

An Access Provider shall not require an Access Seeker to acquire.

- (a) other Facilities from the Access Provider as a condition of providing access to Facilities and/or Services under this Standard (for example, an Access Provider shall not make access to Facilities conditional on the acquisition of Services, such as Transmission Services, or other services, such as maintenance services); and
- (b) any Facilities and/or Services in any minimum or maximum quantity.

PART 4: INFRASTUCTURE SHARING

4.1 Application

This subsection 4 applies where Infrastructure Sharing has been requested or is to be provided.

4.2 Provision of Infrastructure Sharing

Infrastructure Sharing is a Facility and/or Service which comprises the following:

- (a) provision of physical access, which refers to the provision of space at specified network Facilities and/or Services to enable an Access Seeker to install and maintain its own equipment; or
- (b) provision of access to in-building common Antenna Systems and physical access to central equipment room

4.3 Physical Access

Where required to fulfil an Order for Infrastructure Sharing or for the Access Seeker to perform operations or maintenance activities, an Access Provider shall allow an Access Seeker, its nominated employees and/or contractors to physically access the Access Provider's network Facilities and the Access Seeker's Equipment, and to have physical control over the Access Seeker's Equipment located at such network Facilities, at equivalent times and in accordance with equivalent processes and procedures as are applicable to itself. Physical access shall also include power, environmental services (such light, ventilation and air-conditioning), security, site maintenance and access for the personnel of the Access Seeker.

4.4 Infrastructure Sharing Forecast

The Access Seeker must submit a forecast to Access Provider for the required Infrastructure Sharing on a yearly basis where:

- (a) the maximum period of time covered by Forecasts regarding Infrastructure Sharing is one (1) year;
- (b) the minimum intervals or units of time to be used in Forecasts regarding Infrastructure Sharing is one (1) year; and

(c) the maximum frequency to update or to make further Forecasts regarding Infrastructure Sharing is once a year.

4.5 Negotiation of Unreasonable Forecast

If Access Provider consider that any forecast is unreasonable, or that the work which it would be required to carry out based on the forecast is not reasonably achievable within the delivery periods contemplated under this schedule, the Access Seeker is required to resubmit a more reasonable forecast to Access Provider. Access Provider will promptly negotiate a reasonable forecast. Pursuant to such an agreement, the Access Seeker and Access Provider will only be required to carry-out the work which is reasonably achievable within the delivery periods contemplated under this schedule. To assist the negotiations:

- (a) Access Provider will provide information in relation to the work which it would be required to carry out to meet the forecast which it considers to be unreasonable and the time frame of that works;
- (b) Both parties will provide information upon which its assessment of the reasonableness (or otherwise) of the forecast is based; and
- (c) Both parties will endeavour to put forward proposals to produce a satisfactory outcome for both.

Pending the outcome of this negotiation, Access Provider shall not be obliged to accept any order or provide any Infrastructure Sharing in respect of the portion of the forecast which it considers being unreasonable or pursuant to which it would be required to carry out work which is not reasonably achievable within the delivery periods contemplated.

4.6 Acknowledge Receipts

Access Provider shall acknowledge receipt of each Order for Infrastructure Sharing within two (2) Business Days.

4.7 Acceptance or Rejection of Order

Access Provider shall notify an Access Seeker that an Order for Infrastructure Sharing is accepted or rejected within ten (10) Business Days after:

- (a) issuing the Notice of Receipt in respect of the Order, where the Access Provider did not undertake any post-Order Service Qualification; or
- (b) Providing the Access Seeker with the results of post-Order Service Qualification, where Access Provider has undertaken post-Order Service Qualification for that Order

4.8 Indicative delivery timeframe

For Infrastructure Sharing is forty (40) Business Days from the Notice of Acceptance under section 3.4.11, of G2R' RAO.

4.9 Billing Cycle

Billing Cycle for Infrastructure Sharing will be one (1) year in advance for the first year and quarterly in advance for subsequent years.

4.10 Nominated personnel

The employees and/or contractors nominated by the Access Seeker will be reasonable, having regards to:

- (a) the position of each person and the number of persons nominated; and
- (b) the position of each of the Access Provider own personnel and the number of the Access Provider personnel to which Access Provider provides physical access to such network Facilities.

4.11 Escorts

Access Provider is only permitted to require an escort to be present when nominated employees and/or contractors of the Access Seeker wish to enter into the Access Provider's property if Access Provider requires an escort for its own employees or contractors in the same circumstances. If Access Provider determines that it is necessary to have an escort present when the nominated employees and/or

contractors of the Access Seeker wish to enter into the Access Provider property, the Access Provider shall:

- (a) bear the costs of such escort service;
- (b) provide immediate physical access to the Access Seeker for emergency maintenance requests, twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week;
- (c) provide physical access at the time requested by an Access Seeker for planned maintenance requests on the shorter of:
 - two (2) Business Days' notice for manned sites and five (5)
 Business Days' notice for unmanned sites; and
 - ii. the period of notice which it requires from itself when providing itself with physical access for planned maintenance;

4.12 Absence of escort

If an escort does not arrive at the Access Provider's property within the timeframe, the Access Seeker's nominated employees and/or contractors may proceed to enter the Access Provider property without an escort.

4.13 Site register

The Access Seeker must establish and maintain a register of all persons who visit the Access Provider property on the Access Seeker's behalf, which must be made available for inspection by the Access Provider upon request.

4.14 Cost

The utility and ancillary costs in respect of the network facilities shall be apportioned (in accordance with fair and equitable principles) between Access Provider and all Access Seekers at the relevant location.

4.15 Infra site list

Access Provider provide infrastructure site list as reference to Access Seeker. Infrastructure site list refer to the current activities and services provide by Access Provider. Infrastructure site list as per **Appendix 1** is an updated record of services.

PART 5: CHARGES AND CHARGING PRINCIPLES

5.1 INFRASTRUCTURE SHARING

- 5.1.1 The applicable Charges for Infrastructure Sharing shall be commercially negotiated and agreed between the Access Seeker and Access Provider in accordance to the Access Agreement.
- 5.1.2 Refer to the Table 5.1.3.1 and Table 5.1.4.1 below are sets out the indicative reference Charges for Infrastructure Sharing in respect of In Building Coverage (IBC) sites and Outdoor sites. Final pricing shall be subject to negotiations and mutual agreement between Access Provider and the Access Seeker.
- 5.1.3 In Building Coverage (IBC) Infrastructure based on operator sharing shall refer below based on recurring/Rental Charges for nationwide:

No. of sharer/operator	(RM per antenna/per month)			
1 Ways	50.00			
2 Ways	30.00			
3 Ways	25.00			
4 Ways	22.00			

Table 5.1.3.1 In building Infrastructure Coverage charges per sharing for Access Seeker

5.1.4 Outdoor Infrastructure based on operator sharing shall refer below based on recurring/Rental Charges for Peninsular Malaysia

No	Site Type	OUM	1 Operator	2 Sharing Operator	3 Sharing Operator	4 Sharing Operator	5 Sharing Operator		
Lease Rate (Peninsular Malaysia)									
1	Tower 76m	Per Site/Month	9,450.00	5,400.00	4,320.00	3,888.00	3,499.00		
2	Tower 60m	Per Site/Month	8,883.00	5,076.00	4,104.00	3,694.00	3,324.00		
3	Tower 45m	Per Site/Month	6,425.00	3,672.00	2,916.00	2,624.00	2,362.00		
4	Monopole 45m	Per Site/Month	7,000.00	5,750.00	4,907.00	4,318.00	N/A		
5	Monopole 30m	Per Site/Month	5,399.00	4,571.00	3,901.00	N/A	N/A		
6	Monopole Tree 45m	Per Site/Month	7,588.00	5,991.00	5,112.00	4,498.00	N/A		
7	Monopole Tree 30m	Per Site/Month	6,150.00	4,794.00	4,091.00	N/A	N/A		
8	Lamp pole 24m	Per Site/Month	5,000.00	3,800.00	3,300.00	N/A	N/A		
9	Lamp pole 30m	Per Site/Month	5,370.00	4,230.00	3,540.00	N/A	N/A		
10	Lamp pole 24m/30m (Camo)	Per Site/Month	TBD	TBD	TBD	N/A	N/A		
11	Roof Top	Per Site/Month	3,800.00	3,500.00	3,000.00	N/A	N/A		
12	Rapole 30m	Per Site/Month	4,200.00	3,500.00	3,000.00	N/A	N/A		
13	Street pole 18m	Per Site/Month	3,800.00 (w/o cabinet)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A		
14	Street pole 18m	Per Site/Month	4,000.00 (with cabinet)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A		

Table 5.1.4.1 Outdoor Infrastructure Coverage charges per sharing for Access Seeker

ANNEXURE A: DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURES

Definitions

- 1.1 In the Dispute Resolution Procedures set out in this Annexure A:
 - (a) "Billing Dispute" means the dispute of an Invoice issued by one party to the other party, which is made in good faith;
 - (b) "Billing Dispute Invoice" means the written notification made by one party to the other party in relation to a Billing Dispute in accordance with subsection 7.4 of this Annexure:
 - (c) "Billing Dispute Notification Period" means the period after the date of receipt of an Invoice during which a Billing Dispute may be raised in relation to that Invoice, as specified in subsection 7.2 of this Annexure;
 - (d) "Billing Representative" means a representative of the party appointed in accordance with the billing procedures set out in subsection 7.15 of this Annexure.
 - (e) "Billing System" means a system to issue Invoices relating to charges payable by each party under an Access Agreement;
 - (f) "Dispute" has the meaning given to it in subsection 2.1 of this Annexure;
 - (g) "Notice" means the notice issued of the intention to escalate the issue to Interconnect Steering Group, as specified in subsection 5.1 this Annexure; and
 - (h) "Technical Expert" has the meaning given to it in subsection 6.3 of this Annexure.

2. Introduction

2.1 Subject to subsection 2.2(c) of this Annexure, an Access Provider and an Access Seeker shall adopt and comply with these Dispute Resolution Procedures in relation to any dispute which may arise between an Access

Seeker and an Access Provider in relation to or in connection with the supply of Facilities and/or Services to which this Standard applies ("Dispute").

- 2.2 The following dispute resolution mechanisms are discussed in this section:
 - (a) inter-party working groups;
 - (b) interconnect steering group; and
 - (c) subject to specific resolution of disputes, being:
 - technical disputes (which must follow the procedure set out in section 6 of this Annexure if they cannot be resolved through the application of the general dispute resolution provisions in section 3, 4 and 5 of this Annexure);
 - Billing Disputes (as defined in subsection 1.1 of this Annexure),
 which must follow the procedures set out in section 7 of this Annexure; or
 - iii. Any other types of disputes, which, if cannot be resolved through the application of the general dispute resolution provisions in section 3, 4 and 5 of this Annexure, must be referred to the Commission for resolution.
- 2.3 A Dispute shall first be attempted to be resolved by negotiation between the Parties. If the Parties to the Dispute cannot or otherwise fail to reach an agreement, the Parties shall always be entitled to seek resolution of the Dispute by the Commission in accordance with section 151 of the act, and the Commission will decide the dispute if it is satisfied that:
 - (a) the Parties will not reach agreement, or will not reach agreement in reasonable time;
 - (b) the notification of the Dispute is not trivial, frivolous or vexatious; and
 - (c) the resolution of the Dispute would promote the objects in the Act.

An Access Provider shall not prevent the Access Seeker from notifying a Dispute to the Commission in accordance with the Act.

2.4 For clarification, unless stated otherwise, all references to sections, subsections and paragraphs in the Annexure are references to section, subsections and paragraphs of this Annexure.

3. General

- 3.1 An Operator may not commence court proceedings relating to a Dispute which is the subject of these Dispute Resolution Procedures until it has complied with each applicable process in these Dispute Resolution Procedures, other than an application for urgent interlocutory relief. Nothing in this subsection shall be construed as ousting the jurisdiction of any court.
- 3.2 Both Parties to a Dispute shall ensure that their representatives acting in relation to a Dispute are of sufficient seniority and have authority to settle a Dispute on their behalf. At the commencement of the Dispute Resolution Procedures, each party must notify the other party of the scope of the authority of each of their representatives. If, in the course of the Dispute Resolution Procedures, it is identified that the matters to be resolved are outside the initial term of reference for which authority was given to the representative, a party may require that those matters be referred to more senior officers of that party who have authority to settle those matters.
- 3.3 During a Dispute and any dispute resolution process invoked in accordance with this Annexure, an ACCESS Provider and Access Seeker must continue to fulfil their obligations under the Access between them.
- 3.4 Subject to subsection 3.5 of this Annexure, the Parties to a Dispute shall exchange information of a type described in this Standard during the course of, and to facilitate, resolution of the Dispute.
- 3.5 Confidential Information of a party which is disclosed, and any other oral or written submissions made by a party or a party's representatives during the course of any dispute resolution process will be subject to the confidentiality

restrictions in relevant confidentiality provisions contained in the Confidentiality Agreement prepared in accordance with subsection 3.1.8 of this RAO.

- 3.6 A party must not use information obtained under subsection 3.4 of this Annexure or described in subsection 3.5 for any purpose other than to resolve the Dispute.
- 3.7 Subject to chapter 7 of Part V of the Act, an arbitrator of a Dispute (including a Technical Expert or the Commission, in accordance with this Annexure) may decide not to determine the Dispute if the arbitrator considers that the Dispute is trivial, frivolous or vexations, or if there is insufficient evidence before the arbitrator to determine the Dispute.
- 3.8 The costs of the arbitration are to be shared equally between the parties, unless the arbitrator of the Dispute has decided not to determine the Dispute in accordance with subsection 3.7 above. If an arbitrator decides not to determine the Dispute, the party that initiated the Dispute must pay the other party's costs.

4. Inter-party working group

- 4.1 In the first Instance the Access Seeker and the Access Provider should attempt to resolve the Dispute between themselves.
- 4.2 The Access Provider and the Access Seeker shall establish a working group, or working groups, to fulfil the requirements of subsection 4.1 above. The working group shall comprise of representatives of the Parties, and be headed by a person who holds a position that is at least equivalent to the head of the Access Provider's Wholesale or Interconnection Group.
- 4.3 The Access Provider shall provide for:
 - (a) subject areas to be dealt with by each working group;
 - (b) equal representation by the Access Seeker and the Access Provider;
 - (c) chairmanship and administrative functions of the working group to be shared equally; and

- (d) formal notification procedures to the working group.
- 4.4 The Access Provider and the Access Seeker shall use reasonable endeavours to attempt to settle the Dispute in the working group for a period of no longer than thirty (30) Business Days unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, subject always to a party's right to seek urgent interlocutory relief.

5. Interconnect steering group

- 5.1 In the event that the Parties cannot resolve the Dispute between themselves within the time specified in subsection 4.4 of this Annexure, or after any agreed time extension has expired, either party may give ten (10) Business Days' written notice ("Notice") to the other party stating intention to escalate the issue and outlining the details of the issue. If the issue is not resolved prior to the expiry of the Notice, then either party may notify the other party ("Receiving Party") that it wishes to refer the issue to the Interconnect Steering Group ("ISG").
- 5.2 The ISG to which an issue has been raised will meet within ten (10) Business Days of the receipt by the Receiving Party of the Notice under subsection 5.1 of this Annexure. If the ISG fails to meet or has not been formed within ten (10) Business Days of the receipt by the Receiving Party of the Notice, either Party ay refer the Dispute:
 - (a) to the extent the issues in dispute are technical in nature, to a Technical Expert (in accordance with section 6 of this Annexure); or
 - (b) to the Commission for arbitration.
- 5.3 If the ISG has not resolved the Dispute within twenty (20) Business Days after it first meets to review that Dispute under subsection 5.3 above, either party may refer the Dispute:
 - (a) to the extent the issues in dispute are technical in nature, to a Technical Expert (in accordance with section 6 of this Annexure); or
 - (b) to the Commission for final arbitration.
- 6. Use of a Technical Expert

- 6.1 A Dispute will only be referred to a Technical Expert if the provisions of section 5of this Annexure have been complied with.
- 6.3 Once a Dispute is referred to a Technical Expert, it may not be referred back to a working group or ISG.
- 6.4 The person to whom a technical dispute may be referred under this section 6:
 - (a) will be an expert appointed by agreement of the Parties or, if the Parties cannot agree, by the Commission;
 - (b) will have the appropriate qualifications and experience to arbitrate the dispute, including knowledge of the communications industry;
 - (c) need not be a Malaysian citizen or resident; and
 - (d) will not be an officer, director, or employee of a communications company or otherwise have a potential for conflict of interest,

("Technical Expert")

- 6.5 If the Parties fail to appoint a Technical Expert within ten (10) Business Days of the need to refer a Dispute to a Technical Expert, a Technical Expert will be appointed by the Commission.
- 6.5 When relying on the services of a Technical Expert, the following dispute resolution procedures will apply to the Technical Expert:
 - (a) the Parties will present written submissions to the Technical Expert and each other within fifteen (15) Business Days of the appointment of the Technical Expert; and
 - (b) each party may respond to the other party's submission in writing within fifteen (15) Business Days from the date of the other party's submission.
- 6.6 At the request of either party and subject to the parties agreeing, or the Technical Expert deciding within five (5) Business Days of the last written

- submission, that the arbitration by the Technical Expert hearing will be held within fifteen (15) Business Days of the last written submission.
- 6.7 Should a Technical Expert hearing be held, each party will have the opportunity of making an oral submission. This process will be conducted in private.
- 6.8 The procedure for hearing technical disputes will be determined by the Technical Expert (including number and duration of oral submissions by the Parties) but in any case, the Technical Expert's hearing will last no longer than three (3) Business Days.
- 6.9 The Technical Expert will not have the power to appoint any other experts.
- 6.10 The Technical Expert will deliver his or her award within fifteen (15) Business Days of the hearing or of the last written submission where the arbitration is by documents only.
- 6.11 Every Dispute referred to a technical Expert will be considered separately so that the limits for each Dispute are complied with.
- 6.12 The Technical Expert's decision will be binding on the Parties (in the absence of manifest error of fact or law).

7. Billing Dispute resolution

- 7.1 As outlined in the billing provisions of this RAO at subsection 3.6.2, a party ("Invoicing Party") an Invoice in writing, or in such electronic form as may be agreed from time to time, for amounts due in respect of the supply of Facilities and/or Services during such Billing Cycle.
- 7.2 An Invoicing Party shall allow an Involved Party to dispute an Invoice prepared by the Invoicing Party if:
 - (a) in the case of domestic calls and interconnection, the Invoiced Party notifies the Invoicing Party within thirty (30) Business Days after the date of receipt of such Invoice.

- (b) in the case of outgoing and incoming international calls and interconnection, the Invoiced Party notifies the Invoicing Party within six(6) months after the date of receipt of such Invoice: or
- (c) in case of any other Facilities and/or Services, the Invoiced Party notifies the Invoicing Party within thirty Business Days after the date of receipt of such Invoice.

provided that, in any case specifies above, the Invoiced Party's Billing Dispute Notice specifies the information in accordance with subsection 7.4 of this Annexure.

- 7.3 A Billing Dispute may only arise where the Invoiced Party reasonable grounds to believe that an error has arisen from one of the following circumstances:
 - (a) the Invoicing Party's Billing System is, or has been, defective or inaccurate in respect of the recording of the calls which are the subject of the Dispute;
 - (b) there is, or has been, a discrepancy between the Invoice in dispute and the records generated by the Invoiced Party's Billing System.
 - (c) there is, or has been, a fraud perpetrated by the Invoicing Party; or
 - (d) the Invoicing Party has made some other error in respect of the recording of the calls or calculation of the charges which are the subject of the Billing Dispute.
 - 7.4 A Billing Dispute Notice given under this section 7 must specify:
 - (a) the reasons for which the Invoice is disputed;
 - (b) the amount in dispute;
 - (c) details required to identify the relevant Invoice and charges in dispute including:
 - i. the account number;
 - ii. the Invoice reference number;
 - iii. the Invoice date;
 - iv. the Invoice amount; and
 - v. billing verification information; and

- (d) evidence in the form of a report, indicating the relevant traffic data which is in dispute.
- 7.5 The Invoiced Party may withhold payment of amounts disputed in good faith in accordance with subsection 3.6.9 of this RAO. If the Billing Dispute is resolved against the Invoiced Party, that Invoiced Party shall be required to pay interest at the rate specified in subsection 3.6.12 of this RAO on the amount payable.
- 7.6 Where the Invoiced Party has paid an amount and subsequently notifies the Invoicing Party of a Billing Dispute in relation to that amount within the Billing Dispute Notification Period, the Invoicing Party is not obliged to refund any or all of that amount until the Billing Dispute is resolved in respect of that amount. Once the Billing Dispute is resolved, if the Invoicing Party is obliged to refund an amount to be Invoiced Party, interest will be payable on the refunded amount at the rate specified in subsection 3.6.12 of this RAO. In such circumstances, interest will be payable from the date the Invoiced Party paid the disputed amount to the date of the refund by the Invoicing Party.
- 7.7 The parties agree to use their reasonable endeavours to promptly resolve any Billing Dispute notified under this section 7.
- 7.8 If the parties are unable to resolve any Billing Dispute within one (1) month (or such other period as the parties may agree) from the date on which the Billing Dispute Notice is received, either party may seek the consent of the other party to extend the period for resolution of the Billing Dispute stating the exceptional reasons for such extension. The other party is, however, under no obligation to agree to such extension.
- 7.9 To the extent that a Billing Dispute notified under this section Involves a Billing Dispute with an international correspondent of the Invoicing Party, the Dispute Resolution Procedures shall be suspended for a reasonable period of time pending resolution of the Billing Dispute with that international correspondent. As a general rule, the period of suspension will not exceed four (4) months. However, the parties shall recognise that some Billing Disputes with

international correspondents may take longer to resolve, in which case the Invoicing Party must promptly inform the Invoiced Party of the likely period required for resolution.

- 7.10 Once the negotiation period under subsection 7.8 of this Annexure (including any extension agreed) and suspension period under subsection 7.9 of this Annexure have expired, the Billing Dispute may be referred by the Invoiced Party to the procedure described in subsection 7.11 of this Annexure ("Billing Dispute Escalation Procedure").
- 7.11 The Invoiced Party may refer a Billing Dispute to the Billing Dispute Escalation Procedure under this subsection 7.11 by notifying the Invoicing Party's Billing Representative. Both parties shall then appoint a designated representative who has authority to settle the Billing Dispute, and whos is at higher level of management than the persons with direct responsibility for administration of this Standard. The designated representatives shall meet as often as they reasonably deem necessary to discuss the Billing Dispute and negotiate in good faith in an effort to resolve such Billing Dispute. The specific format for such discussions will be left to the discretion of the designated representatives, however all reasonable requests for relevant information made by one party to the other party shall be honoured.
- 7.12 Once any Billing Dispute has been resolved to the parties' satisfaction, any sum to be paid or repaid shall be paid by the relevant party within ten (10) Business Days from the date of resolution of the Billing Dispute.
- 7.13 Although it shall be the good faith intention of the parties to use the above Billing Dispute Resolution Procedures to the fullest extent to try to solve Billing Disputes, nothing in this Annexure shall prevent either party from pursuing any other remedy in law or equity that may be available to them if a Billing Dispute cannot be resolved to their satisfaction.

- 7.14 A party may request a joint investigation of Invoice discrepancies after that party has conducted a comprehensive internal investigation, including an examination of its own Billing System. Prior to commencement of the joint investigation, the parties must agree on the terms of the joint investigation, including:
 - (a) the scope of the joint investigation;
 - (b) how the joint investigation will be conducted; and
 - (c) the date by which the joint investigation must be concluded.

The joint investigation may include the generation of test calls to other part's Network.

- 7.15 Enquiries relating to billing, collecting and settlement arrangements or in relation to Network and operational issues may be directed to the Billing Representative nominated by each party.
- 7.16 Either party may at any time nominate another Billing Representative, provided that ten (10) Business Days prior notification of such appointment is given.
- 7.17 If the Billing Dispute Escalation Procedure has been exhausted, either party may refer the Billing Dispute to the Commission for resolution under Chapter 7 of Part V of the Act.

[The Remainder of the Page is left blank intentionally]

APPENDIX 1

Access Provider List of buildings / locations:

NO.	SITE NAME	STATE	STRUCTURE TYPE	LATITUDE	LONGITUDE
1	MENARA UEM	WILAYAH PERSEKUTUAN KUALA LUMPUR	IN-BUILDING	101.667661	3.112982
2	KMC KEDAH	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.369488	6.14874
3	WISMA KDN WILAYAH PERSEKUTUAN	WILAYAH PERSEKUTUAN KUALA LUMPUR	IN-BUILDING	101.667742	3.1675351
4	WESTPORT PULAU INDAH	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.307261	2.949614
5	OSRAM KULIM	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.585486	5.4279789
6	SAMSUNG SDIEM	NEGERI SEMBILAN	IN-BUILDING	102.00991	2.67551
7	FUJI ELECTRIC (M) SDN BHD	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.591932	5.428682
8	DHL THE PLACE CITY MALL	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.579525	3.022087
9	TESCO TANJUNG PINANG	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.308434	5.459122
10	TESCO PENANG (JELUTONG)	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.315148	5.377956
11	RIVERSON BUIDLING	SABAH	IN-BUILDING	116.064769	5.968658
12	CENTRAL SQUARE	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.488286	5.6365526

13	LHDN SUNGAI PETANI	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.520496	5.668631
14	BANGI GATEWAY	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.765342	2.933611
15	PLEXUS SEASIDE	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.295624	5.301661
16	OSRAM PENANG	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.287963	5.314494
17	KWANTAS CORPORATION BERHAD	SABAH	IN-BUILDING	100.2956	5.302269
18	ISTANA NEGARA	WILAYAH PERSEKUTUAN KUALA LUMPUR	IN-BUILDING	101.664497	3.161054
19	MAJLIS PERBANDARAN SEPANG (MPS) OFFICE	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.645656	2.933798
20	KOMPLEKS OPERASI PETRONAS 2 (KOP2)	TERENGGANU	IN-BUILDING	103.444025	4.447117
21	OKA CONCRETE INDUSTRIES TAMAN CHATEAU	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	101.098397	4.583675
22	OKA CONCRETE INDUSTRIES JALAN GOPENG	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	101.104125	4.475883
23	AYAM AA	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	101.133322	4.642783
24	LEAN KEE CHAN	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	101.054125	4.573736
25	HOLIDAY INN (SEA SIDE)	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.247138	5.472941
26	HOLIDAY INN RESORT (HILL SIDE)	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.24726	5.472045
27	DHL SUPPLY CHAIN SHAH ALAM	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.533411	3.053183

28	DHL BAYAN LEPAS	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.287806	5.291
29	PLEXUS 1 - RIVER SIDE NORTHBAY	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.296557	5.316264
30	PLEXUS 2 - RIVER SIDE SOUTHBAY	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.296596	5.317048
31	PLEXUS 4 - HILL SIDE	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.282161	5.312033
32	PLEXUS 5 - ISLAND VIEW	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.29619	5.306084
33	WISMA DARULAMAN	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.372507	6.145777
34	E-IDAMAN	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.36978	6.079328
35	OSRAM 10	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.287312	5.31343
36	Q-DOS	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.297372	5.313114
37	BUCC	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.616736°	3.1454
38	TAI BONG 1	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	101.109894	4.718456
39	TAI BONG 2	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	101.110856	4.719528
40	VALE 2 (CCR)	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	100.62357	4.1789
41	VALE 3 (WORKSHOP)	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	100.62357	4.1789
42	KEM BINA NEGARA MARAN	PAHANG	IN-BUILDING	102.69928	3.65146

	<u></u>				
43	MAS KLIA	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.718021	2.728178
44	PUSAT LATIHAN KERTEH	TERENGGANU	IN-BUILDING	103.319722	4.668056
45	MEADOW GARDEN	PAHANG	IN-BUILDING	101.390489	4.577669
46	BANK NEGARA RECOVERY CENTRE	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.570386°	3.070405
47	TAMAN BOTANI PUTRAJAYA	WILAYAH PERSEKUTUAN KUALA LUMPUR	IN-BUILDING	101.69526°	2.94503
48	SMK DEWAN BETA	KELANTAN	BOOM-BYPOD	102.19907	6.00597
49	TABUNG HAJI HOTEL TERENGGANU	TERENGGANU	IN-BUILDING	103.101136	5.373278
50	ICT UNIVERSITI MALAYSIA TERENGGANU	TERENGGANU	IN-BUILDING	103.088402°	5.408185
51	KOMPLEK TEKSTIL KIJAL	TERENGGANU	IN-BUILDING	103.458106	4.336808
52	VS IND BERHAD (HQ)	JOHOR	IN-BUILDING	103.671324°	1.623733
53	TOK AMAN BALI BEACH RESORT	KELANTAN	BOOM-BYPOD	102.513133	5.865311
54	VS SEE LONG PLO 89	JOHOR	IN-BUILDING	101.684722	3.209167
55	SK LEMBAH JABOR, KEMAMAN	TERENGGANU	POLE	103.304344	3.955211
56	BATU 13, NAKA	KEDAH	MONOPOLE	100.568761	6.150044
57	UMK HOSTEL MERBAU BACHOK	KELANTAN	MONOPOLE	102.405571	5.993548

58	NIPPON EXPRESS KLIA	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.7135	2.732689
59	CENTURY LOGISTICS HOLDINGS BHD	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.366633	3.021608
60	SIME DARBY PLANTATION ACADEMY (OLD)	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.351803°	2.916298
61	SIME DARBY PLANTATION ACADEMY (NEW)	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.351414	2.915675
62	NEXIS SUNWAY	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.593664	3.150633
63	SK JENANG	TERENGGANU	POLE	103.192702	5.127596
64	HSING YEAT	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.992036	3.534303
65	UTP R&D DEPARTMENT	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	100.960788	4.378994
66	UTP DEWAN CHANCELLOR COMPLEX	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	100.96969	4.381644
67	AEROSPACE COMPOSITES MALAYSIA	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.423042	6.485859
68	COCA COLA ENSTEK	NEGERI SEMBILAN	IN-BUILDING	101.762123	2.724685
69	CORAL REDANG ISLAND RESORT	TERENGGANU	IN-BUILDING	103.032778	5.775833
70	PENANG PORT HQ	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.345093	5.419532
71	SPRITZER FACTORY	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	100.751828	4.820472
72	PPD MACHANG	KELANTAN	IN-BUILDING	102.225261	5.833494

87	MAJU TMAS SDN BHD	WILAYAH PERSEKUTUAN KUALA LUMPUR	IN-BUILDING	101.710417	3.077389
86	AKADEMI LATIHAN FELDA BUKIT GOH	PAHANG	BOOM-BYPOD	103.24675	3.902314
85	DITC TELUK KALUNG	TERENGGANU	IN-BUILDING	103.473833	4.271444
84	MNM PRIMULA HOTEL & LOUNGE	TERENGGANU	MONOPOLE	102.567689	5.827
83	KOMPLEK PENJARA BENTONG	PAHANG	IN-BUILDING	101.976464	3.541077
82	KURZ PRODUCTION PLANT 6	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	100.972656	4.350461
81	CTRM BATU BERENDAM	MELAKA	IN-BUILDING	102.248722	2.265706
80	ELEKTRISOLA GUEST HOUSE	PAHANG	MONOPOLE	101.825487	3.334012
79	KLGCC BUKIT KIARA	WILAYAH PERSEKUTUAN KUALA LUMPUR	IN-BUILDING	101.643503	3.154292
78	BESGRADE SDN BHD	KEDAH	MONOPOLE	100.486114	6.164334
77	BANK NEGARA ACC	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.5707	3.070383
76	GPP 5 & 6	TERENGGANU	MONOPOLE	103.377159	4.653952
75	PUSAT LATIHAN PERTAHANAN AWAM (PULAPA) JENGKA	PAHANG	IN-BUILDING	102.542593	3.768811
74	MERCEDES-BENZ	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.655972	3.0554
73	VOLVO TRUCKS, VOLVO MALAYSIA SDN. BHD.	PAHANG	IN-BUILDING	103.364472	3.975194

88	KILANG SAWIT LKPP CORPORATION	PAHANG	BOOM-BYPOD	103.124292	3.716239
89	KYMM SENG SDN BHD	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.558222	5.442
90	LADANG PEKAN BANDAR TENGGARA	JOHOR	MONOPOLE	103.582314	1.8532
91	ENG LIAN QUARRY	NEGERI SEMBILAN	IN-BUILDING	102.022972	2.658472
92	WANSERN FOAM INDUSTRY (NEW BLOCK)	JOHOR	IN-BUILDING	102.976	1.950808
93	WANSERN FOAM INDUSTRY (BLOCK K)	JOHOR	IN-BUILDING	102.975019	1.948372
94	WANSERN FOAM INDUSTRY (BLOCK G)	JOHOR	IN-BUILDING	102.975286	1.950722
95	DHL SUPPLY CHAIN	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.287805	5.291001
96	PANASONIC AUTOMOTIVE SYSTEM MALAYSIA	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.414031	5.353975
97	PAC TECH ASIA SDN BHD	PULAU PINANG	IN-BUILDING	100.288475	5.294317
98	ALAM FLORA LANDFILL BERA	PAHANG	BOOM-BYPOD	102.357894	3.381913
99	MAMEE DOUBLE DECKER	MELAKA	IN-BUILDING	102.29272	2.247534
100	SILVER STONE BERHAD	PERAK	IN-BUILDING	100.706106	4.89805
101	SILTERA (M) SDN BHD	KEDAH	IN-BUILDING	100.591046	5.407679
102	WISMA PERKESO KOTA KINABALU	SABAH	IN-BUILDING	116.058822	5.954785

103	LADANG WARISAN, LKPP, SABAK BERNAM, ROMPIN	PAHANG	MONOPOLE	103.404396	2.846446
104	SMK ASTANA	PAHANG	BOOM-BYPOD	103.275827	3.848715
105	PLAZA TOL SEAFIELD	SELANGOR	IN-BUILDING	101.566103	3.053338
106	DATAI LANGKAWI	KEDAH	MONOPOLE	101.566103	3.053338
107	PETRONAS CHEMICAL'S FERTILISER	SABAH	IN-BUILDING	103.157559	5.152632